NINETOWNS DIGITAL WORLD TRADE HOLDINGS LTD Form SC 13G October 20, 2005

> UNITED STATES SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION WASHINGTON, D.C. 20549

> > SCHEDULE 13G

UNDER THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934 $$(\mbox{Amendment No.})$$

NINETOWNS DIGITAL WORKD TRADE HOLDINGS LIMITED (Name of Issuer)

ORDINARY STOCK, PAR VALUE \$.025 PER SHARE (Title of Class of Securities) 654407105

(CUSIP Number)

OCTOBER 13, 2003 (Date of Event Which Requires Filing of this Statement)

Check the appropriate box to designate the rule pursuant to which this Schedule is filed:

1_1	Rule	13d-1(b)
X	Rule	13d-1(c)
_	Rule	13d-1(d)

*The remainder of this cover page shall be filled out for a reporting person's initial filing on this form with respect to the subject class of securities, and for any subsequent amendment containing information which would alter disclosures provided in a prior cover page.

The information required on the remainder of this cover page shall not be deemed to be "filed" for the purpose of Section 18 of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 ("Act") or otherwise subject to the liabilities of that section of the Act but shall be subject to all other provisions of the Act (however, see the Notes).

CUSIP No. 654407105 Names of Reporting Persons. I.R.S. Identification Nos. of Above Persons (entities only) Y.P. DUAN CHARITABLE REMAINER TRUST, (13-3842038) Check the Appropriate Box if a Member of a Group (a) [X]

	(See Instructions)		(b) []
3)	SEC Use Only		
4)	Citizenship or Pla CALIFORNIA	nce of Organization	
	Number of Shares	5) Sole Voting Power	 59 , 998
	Beneficially Owned by Each	6) Shared Voting Power	0
	Reporting Person With	7) Sole Dispositive Power	 59 , 998
		8) Shared Dispositive Power	0
9)	Aggregate Amount Be 3,798,594	eneficially Owned by Each Reporting Pers	on
10)	Check if the Aggr Certain Shares (Se	regate Amount in Row (9) Excludes e Instructions)	[]
11)	Percent of Class	Represented by Amount in Item 9	
	10.91%		
12)	Type of Reporting	Person (See Instructions)	
	00		
ITEM	1.		
(A)	NAME OF ISSUER NINETOWNS DIGITAL WC	ORLD TRADE HOLDINGS LIMITED	
(B)		S PRINCIPAL EXECUTIVE OFFICE LZA, 20 CHAOWAI STREET, CHAO YANG DISTRI NA	CT,
ITEM	2.		
(A)	NAME OF PERSONS F Y P DUAN CHARITABLE		
(B)	C/O SY, LEE & CHEN	PAL BUSINESS OFFICE OR IF NONE, RE MONTEREY PARK, CA 91754	SIDENCE
(C)	CITIZENSHIP		
(D)	TITLE OF CLASS OF ORDINARY STOCK, PAR	' SECURITIES VALUE \$.025 PER SHARE	

(E) CUSIP NUMBER

654407105

ITEM 3.

If this statement is filed pursuant to rule 240.13d-1(b), or 240.13d-2(b) or (c), check whether the person filing is a:

- (a) ____ Broker or dealer registered under section 15 of the Act (15 U.S.C. 780).
- (b) ____ Bank as defined in section 3(a)(6) of the Act (15 U.S.C. 78c).
- (c) ____ Insurance company as defined in section 3(a)(19) of the Act (15 U.S.C. 78c).
- (d) ____ Investment company registered under section 8 of the Investment Company Act of 1940 (15 U.S.C. 80a-8).
- (e) ____ An investment adviser in accordance with 240.13d- 1(b)(1)(ii)(E).
- (f) ____ An employee benefit plan or endowment fund in accordance with 240.13d-1 (b) (1) (ii) (F).
- (g) ____ A parent holding company or control person in accordance with 240.13d-1(b)(1)(ii)(G)
- (h) ____ A savings association as defined in section 3(b) of the Federal Deposit Insurance Act (12 U.S.C. 1813).
- (i) ____ A church plan that is excluded from the definition of an investment company under section 3(c)(14) of the Investment Company Act of 1940 (15 U.S.C. 80a-3).
- (j) ____ Group, in accordance with section 240.13d-1(b)(1)(ii)(J).

ITEM 4. OWNERSHIP. EXIBIT A

Provide the following information regarding the aggregate number and percentage of the class of securities of the issuer identified in Item 1.

- (a) Amount beneficially owned: 59,998
- (b) Percent of class: 0.12%
- (c) Number of shares as to which the person has:
- (i) Sole power to vote or to direct the vote: 59,998
- (ii) Shared power to vote or to direct the vote: N/A
- (iii) Sole power to dispose or to direct the disposition of: 59,998
- (iv) Shared power to dispose or to direct the disposition of: N/A

ITEM 5. OWNERSHIP OF FIVE PERCENT OR LESS OF A CLASS

If this statement is being filed to report the fact that as of the date hereof the reporting person has ceased to be the beneficial owner of more than five percent of the class of securities, check the following $/__/$.

ITEM 6. OWNERSHIP OF MORE THAN FIVE PERCENT ON BEHALF OF ANOTHER PERSON

EXHIBIT A

- ITEM 7. IDENTIFICATION AND CLASSIFICATION OF THE SUBSIDIARY WHICH ACQUIRED THE SECURITY BEING REPORTED ON BY THE PARENT HOLDING COMPANY
- ITEM 8. IDENTIFICATION AND CLASSIFICATION OF MEMBERS OF THE GROUP EXHIBIT A
- ITEM 9. NOTICE OF DISSOLUTION OF GROUP

ITEM 10. CERTIFICATION.

By signing below we certify that, to the best of our knowledge and belief, the securities referred to above were not acquired and are not held for the purpose of or with the effect of changing or influencing the control of the issuer of the securities and were not acquired and are not held in connection with or as a participant in any transaction having that purpose or effect.

Dated: OCTOBER 13, 2005

By: /s/

Name: YONG PING DUAN Title: PRESIDENT, TRUSTEE

EXHIBIT A

ITEM 4: OWNERSHIP

1.	YONG	PING DUAN		2.	ENLIGHT	FOUNDATION		3.	Y.P.DUAN	CHARITABLE	E REMAINDER
	a)	2,304,078	SH		a)	1,434,518	SH		a)	59 , 998	SH
	b)	6.65%			b)	4.14%			b)	0.12%	
	C)	2,304,078	SH		C)	1,434,518	SH		C)	59 , 998	SH
	i)	2,304,078	SH		i)	1,434,518	SH		i)	59 , 998	SH
	ii)	N/A			ii)	N/A			ii)	N/A	
	iii)	2,304,078	SH		iii)	1,434,518	SH		iii) 59,998	SH
	iv)	N/A			iv)	N/A			iv)	N/A	

Mr. Yong Ping Duan has the power to direct the affairs of Enlight Foundation, and Y P Duan Charitable Remainder Trust.

Mr. Duan is the president of Enlight Foundation and trustee of Y P Duan Charitable Reminder Trust.

(19,747

(5,436

(5,436

1,210

20,018

6,143

27,371

)

)

)

Recoveries, applied amounts, and write-offs

	884
	22,587
	2,484
	25,955
Ending balance at September 30,	
\$	
)	(37,557
\$	(9,709
)	
\$	(7,912
) \$	
)	(55,178
\$	
)	(10,933
\$	
)	(5,531



The changes in the allowance for doubtful accounts, inclusive of unapplied rebate reserves, and reserves for sale returns and allowances related to our China operations for the three months ended September 30, 2015, and 2014, are as follows:

China reserves and allowances

						Th	ree	Months End	ed Se	eptember 30	,				
				20	15					-		20	14		
	ć	llowance for loubtful accounts	1	serve for sales returns and owances	u	eserve for napplied rebates		Total (in thous	d a	llowance for loubtful ccounts s)	r	serve for sales eturns and owances	u	eserve for napplied rebates	Total
Beginning balance at															
June 30,	\$	(12,302)	\$	(4,176)	\$	(7,481)	\$	(23,959)	\$	(1,445)	\$	(577)	\$	(3,762)	\$ (5,784)
Reduction in revenue				(632)		(553)		(1,185)				(846)		(1,218)	(2,064)
Expense		(18,931)						(18,931)		(3,263)					(3,263)
Recoveries, applied amounts, and															
write-offs		297		1,596		1,924		3,817				1,105		2,860	3,965
Ending balance at September 30,	\$	(30,936)	\$	(3,212)	\$	(6,110)	\$	(40,258)	\$	(4,708)	\$	(318)	\$	(2,120)	\$ (7,146)



The changes in the allowance for doubtful accounts, inclusive of unapplied rebate reserves, and reserves for sale returns and allowances for the nine months ended September 30, 2015, and 2014, are as follows:

Consolidated reserves and allowances

						Ν	ine I	Months End	ed S	eptember 30	,				
	d	llowance for loubtful accounts	1	20 eserve for sales returns and lowances	u	eserve for napplied rebates		Total (in thou	(llowance for loubtful accounts ls)		20 eserve for sales returns and lowances	Re	eserve for napplied rebates	Total
Beginning balance at															
December 31,	\$	(13,609)	\$	(7,214)	\$	(11,569)	\$	(32,392)	\$	(3,656)	\$	(5,410)	\$	(1,447)	\$ (10,513)
Reduction in revenue				(52,435)		(10,414)		(62,849)				(50,981)		(13,011)	(63,992)
Expense		(25,495)						(25,495)		(9,276)					(9,276)
Recoveries, applied amounts, and write-offs		1,547		49,940		14,071		65,558		1,999		50,860		9,921	62,780
		1,547		49,940		14,071		05,558		1,999		50,800		9,921	02,780
Ending balance at September 30,	\$	(37,557)	\$	(9,709)	\$	(7,912)	\$	(55,178)	\$	(10,933)	\$	(5,531)	\$	(4,537)	\$ (21,001)

The changes in the allowance for doubtful accounts, inclusive of unapplied rebate reserves, and reserves for sale returns and allowances related to our China operations for the nine months ended September 30, 2015, and 2014, are as follows:

China reserves and allowances

						Ni	ine N	Jonths Ende	d Se	ptember 30,					
		llowance for loubtful	r	20 serve for sales eturns and	Re	eserve for napplied				llowance for loubtful		20 serve for sales returns and	u	serve for 1applied	
	a	ccounts	all	owances		rebates		Total (in thous		accounts s)	all	owances	1	rebates	Total
Beginning balance at								,		,					
December 31,	\$	(8,440)	\$	(4,043)	\$	(8,623)	\$	(21,106)	\$	(24)	\$	(225)	\$	(1,051)	\$ (1,300)
Reduction in revenue				(5,780)		(3,479)		(9,259)				(2,331)		(8,588)	(10,919)
Expense		(22,925)						(22,925)		(4,684)					(4,684)
Recoveries, applied amounts, and															
write-offs		429		6,611		5,992		13,032				2,238		7,519	9,757
Ending balance at September 30,	\$	(30,936)	\$	(3,212)	\$	(6,110)	\$	(40,258)	\$	(4,708)	\$	(318)	\$	(2,120)	\$ (7,146)

As of September 30, 2015 and December 31, 2014, our China operations accounted for \$ 44.9 million and \$39.7 million, respectively, of our total gross accounts receivable balances, of which \$41.2 million and \$36.9 million, respectively, was past due in China. As of September 30, 2015 and December 31, 2014, our China operations had total accounts receivable reserves of \$40.3 million and \$21.1 million, respectively, associated with these receivables.

Table of Contents

3. INVENTORIES

The following table summarizes inventories by major classification as of September 30, 2015 and December 31, 2014:

	Sept	ember 30, 2015		December 31, 2014
		(in thou	isands)	
Finished goods	\$	185,652	\$	167,515
Work-in-progress		519		703
Raw materials		4,648		2,794
Total inventories	\$	190,819	\$	171,012

4. GOODWILL & INTANGIBLE ASSETS

The following table summarizes the goodwill and identifiable intangible assets as of September 30, 2015, and December 31, 2014:

	S Gross	Septe	mber 30, 2015				Gross	Dece	ember 31, 2014	
	Carrying Amount		ccumulated nortization	N	et Carrying Amount (in thou	L	Carrying Amount		ccumulated mortization	t Carrying Amount
Capitalized software	\$ 166,774(1)	\$	(81,406)(2)	\$	85,368	\$	157,615(1)	\$	(62,591)(2)	\$ 95,024
Customer relationships	4,846		(4,846)				5,945		(5,798)	147
Patents, copyrights, and										
trademarks	6,674		(5,054)		1,620		6,702		(4,931)	1,771
Core technology	4,170		(4,170)				4,170		(4,170)	
Other	243		(111)		132		698		(636)	62
Total finite lived intangible assets	182,707		(95,587)		87,120		175,130		(78,126)	97,004
Indefinite lived intangible										
assets (3)	300				300		333			333
Goodwill (3)	2,030				2,030		2,044			2,044
Goodwill and intangible										
assets	\$ 185,037	\$	(95,587)	\$	89,450	\$	177,507	\$	(78,126)	\$ 99,381

(1) Includes \$4.1 million of software held under a capital lease classified as capitalized software as of both September 30, 2015, and December 31, 2014.

(2) Includes \$2.9 million and \$2.5 million of accumulated amortization of software held under a capital lease as of September 30, 2015, and December 31, 2014, respectively, and is amortized using the straight-line method over the useful life.

(3) Change in goodwill and indefinite lived intangible assets relate entirely to foreign currency translation.

The following table summarizes estimated future annual amortization of intangible assets as of September 30, 2015:

Fiscal years ending December 31,	Amortization (in thousands)
2015 (remainder of year)	\$ 5,451
2016	18,620
2017	16,901
2018	14,449

2019	12,524
Thereafter	19,175
Total	\$ 87,120

During the three months ended September 30, 2015, and 2014, amortization expense recorded for intangible assets with finite lives was \$4.9 million and \$4.2 million, respectively, of which \$1.4 million and \$1.6 million, respectively, was recorded in Cost of sales, with the remaining amounts recorded in Selling, general and administrative expenses on the condensed consolidated statements of operations. During the nine months ended September 30, 2015 and 2014, amortization expense recorded for intangible assets with finite lives was \$15.0 million and \$13.2 million, respectively, of which \$4.5 million and \$4.7 million, respectively, was recorded in Cost of sales, with the remaining amounts recorded in Selling, general and administrative expenses on the condensed in Selling, general and administrative expenses on the condensed statements of operations. The second sales with finite lives was \$15.0 million and \$13.2 million, respectively, of which \$4.5 million and \$4.7 million, respectively, was recorded in Cost of sales, with the remaining amounts recorded in Selling, general and administrative expenses on the condensed consolidated statements of operations. As of

September 30, 2015 and December 31, 2014, accumulated amortization was \$95.6 million and \$78.1 million, respectively.

5. ACCRUED EXPENSES AND OTHER CURRENT LIABILITIES

The following table summarizes accrued expenses and other current liabilities as of September 30, 2015 and December 31, 2014:

	Sep	tember 30, 2015	D	ecember 31, 2014
		(in thou	isands)	
Fulfillment, freight and duties	\$	19,371	\$	12,110
Accrued compensation and benefits		19,008		23,824
Professional services		14,563		16,212
Accrued rent and occupancy		8,935		9,675
Sales/use and VAT tax payable		5,694		5,897
Deferred revenue and royalties payable		4,479		2,005
Customer deposits		3,531		3,075
Dividend payable		3,000		3,067
Accrued legal liabilities		2,935		2,150
Other (1)		3,878		2,201
Total accrued expenses and other current liabilities	\$	85,394	\$	80,216

(1) The amounts in Other consist of various accrued expenses, of which no individual item accounted for more than 5% of the total balance as of September 30, 2015 or December 31, 2014.

6. RESTRUCTURING ACTIVITIES

Restructuring

On July 21, 2014, Crocs announced strategic plans for long-term improvement and growth of the business. These plans comprise four key initiatives including (1) streamlining the global product and marketing portfolio, (2) reducing direct investment in smaller geographic markets, (3) creating a more efficient organizational structure by reducing excess overhead and enhancing the decision making process, and (4) closing or converting retail locations around the world. The initial effects of these plans were incurred in 2014 and are continuing throughout 2015. Crocs recorded restructuring charges of \$1.0 million and \$7.5 million during the three and nine month periods ended September 30, 2015, respectively. During 2015, Crocs currently estimates restructuring costs related to store closures and changes in organizational structure of approximately \$8.0 million to \$12.0 million, but the Company can make no assurance that actual costs will not differ.

The following table summarizes the restructuring activity during the three and nine months ended September 30, 2015 and 2014:

	Thre	Three Months Ended September 30,				Nine Months Ended September 3			
	20)15		2014		2015		2014	
				(in tho	usands)				
Severance costs	\$	128	\$	5,358	\$	4,101	\$	9,811	
Lease / contract exit and related costs		848		1,034		2,765		2,212	
Other (1)		5		1,776		588		4,484	
Total restructuring charges	\$	981	\$	8,168	\$	7,454	\$	16,507	

(1) The amounts in Other consist of various asset and inventory impairment charges prompted by the aforementioned restructuring plan, legal fees and facility maintenance fees.

The following table summarizes the Company s restructuring activity during the three and nine months ended September 30, 2015 and 2014 by reportable segment:

	Thr	Three Months Ended September 30,				Nine Months Ended September 30			
	2	015		2014		2015		2014	
				(in tho	usands)				
Americas	\$	50	\$	2,058	\$	506	\$	3,282	
Asia Pacific		100		3,191		3,140		3,584	
Europe		831		400		2,356		1,382	
Corporate				2,519		1,452		8,259	
Total restructuring charges	\$	981	\$	8,168	\$	7,454	\$	16,507	

The following table summarizes the Company s accrued restructuring balance and associated activity from December 31, 2014 through September 30, 2015:

	nber 31, 2014	Additions (in tho	Cas usands)	h Payments	Se	eptember 30, 2015
Severance costs	\$ 3,154	\$ 4,101	\$	(6,230)	\$	1,025
Lease/ contract exit and related costs	1,401	2,765		(3,088)		1,078
Other (1)	304	588		(338)		554
Total restructuring charges	\$ 4,859	\$ 7,454	\$	(9,656)	\$	2,657

(1) Includes expenses related to exiting stores and legal fees.

Retail Store Closings

As mentioned above, the Company plans to close additional retail locations around the globe. As such, Crocs expects to incur certain exit costs specific to store closures including operating lease termination costs, rent obligations for leased facilities, net of expected sublease income, and other expenses in association with this plan. During the three and nine month periods ended September 30, 2015,

Table of Contents

Crocs closed 2 and 18 company-operated retail locations that were identified in the initial restructuring plan, respectively. These locations were selected for closure by management based on historical and projected profitability levels, relocation plans, and other factors. As of September 30, 2015 and December 31, 2014, Crocs had a liability of approximately \$2.7 million and \$4.9 million, respectively, related to locations to be closed and other reductions in workforce in accrued restructuring on the condensed consolidated balance sheets. The calculation of accrued store closing reserves primarily includes future minimum lease payments from the date of closure to the end of the remaining lease term, net of contractual or estimated sublease income. Crocs records the liability at fair value in the period the store is closed.

7. FAIR VALUE MEASUREMENTS

Recurring Fair Value Measurements

GAAP provides for a fair value hierarchy that prioritizes the inputs to the valuation techniques used to measure fair value into three broad levels. Level 1 inputs are quoted market prices in active markets for identical assets or liabilities that the reporting entity has the ability to access at the measurement date. Level 2 inputs are inputs other than quoted market prices included within Level 1 that are observable for the asset or liability, either directly or indirectly. Level 3 inputs are unobservable inputs for the asset or liability.

As of September 30, 2015 and December 31, 2014, our assets subject to fair value measurements consisted solely of cash equivalents of \$15.3 million and \$23.3 million, respectively, which are Level 1 assets.

Non-Recurring Fair Value Measurements

The majority of the Company s non-financial instruments, which include inventories, property and equipment and intangible assets, are not required to be carried at fair value on a recurring basis. However, if certain triggering events occur such that a non-financial instrument is required to be evaluated for impairment and the carrying value is not recoverable, the carrying value would be adjusted to the lower of its cost or fair value and an impairment charge would be recorded. During the three months ended September 30, 2015 and 2014, Crocs recorded \$5.5 million and \$2.6 million, respectively, in impairment charges associated with the Company s retail locations. During the nine months ended September 30, 2015 and 2014, Crocs recorded \$7.5 million and \$5.8 million, respectively, in impairment charges associated with the Company s retail locations.

8. DERIVATIVE FINANCIAL INSTRUMENTS

Crocs transacts business in various foreign countries and is therefore exposed to foreign currency exchange rate risk inherent in revenues, costs, and monetary assets and liabilities denominated in non-functional currencies. In general, Crocs enters into foreign currency exchange forward contracts and currency swap derivative instruments to selectively protect against volatility in the value of non-functional currency denominated monetary assets and liabilities, and of future cash flows caused by changes in foreign currency exchange rates. As these derivative instruments do not qualify as hedging instruments under the accounting standards for derivatives and hedging, they are recorded at fair value as a derivative asset or liability on the balance sheet with their corresponding change in fair value recognized in Foreign currency transaction loss, net in the condensed consolidated statements of operations. For purposes of the cash flow statement, Crocs classifies the cash flows from derivative instruments in the same category as the cash flows from the related hedged items, generally within Cash provided by (used in) operating activities.

The following table summarizes the notional amounts of the outstanding foreign currency exchange contracts as of September 30, 2015 and December 31, 2014. The notional amounts of the derivative financial instruments shown below are denominated in their U.S. Dollar equivalents and represent the amount of all contracts of the foreign currency specified. These notional values do not necessarily represent amounts exchanged by the parties and, therefore, are not a direct measure of the Company s exposure to the foreign currency exchange risks.

	September 30, 2015			December 31, 2014		
Foreign currency exchange forward contracts by currency:		(in thous	sands)			
Japanese Yen	\$	96,015	\$	44,533		
Singapore Dollar	Ψ	62,325	Ψ	61,887		
British Pound Sterling		20,372		17,230		
Euro		16,902		134,755		
South Korean Won		11,795		14,590		
Mexican Peso		9,823		13,180		
South African Rand		6,481		4,355		
Australian Dollar		5,935		7,913		
Indian Rupee		5,144		3,356		
New Taiwan Dollar		3,410		3,229		
Swedish Krona		2,552		1,918		
Brazilian Real		1,910				
Canadian Dollar		1,237		3,005		
Russian Ruble		781		1,838		
Hong Kong Dollar		676		814		
Norwegian Krone		560		917		
New Zealand Dollar				743		
Chinese Yuan Renminbi				5,376		
Total notional value, net	\$	245,918	\$	319,639		
Latest maturity date		November 2015		January 2015		

Table of Contents

The following table presents the amounts affecting the condensed consolidated statements of operations from derivative instruments and exposure from day-to-day business transactions in various foreign currencies for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2015 and 2014:

	ree Months End 2015	led Septe	mber 30, 2014 (in thou	Nine Months End 2015	ed Septe	mber 30, 2014
Foreign currency gain (loss) Derivatives not designated as hedging	\$ (288)	\$	(3,787)	\$ 4,332	\$	(1,567)
instruments:						
Foreign currency exchange forwards	(2,620)		2,497	(6,963)		(2,711)
Foreign currency transaction loss, net	\$ (2,908)	\$	(1,290)	\$ (2,631)	\$	(4,278)

The line Foreign currency transaction loss, net on the condensed consolidated statements of operations includes both realized and unrealized gains/losses from underlying foreign currency activity and derivative contracts. These gains and losses are reported on a net basis.

9. REVOLVING CREDIT FACILITY & BANK BORROWINGS

Senior Revolving Credit Facility

On September 25, 2009, Crocs entered into a Revolving Credit and Security Agreement (as amended, the Credit Agreement) with the lenders named therein and PNC Bank, National Association (PNC), as a lender and administrative agent for the lenders.

On April 2, 2015, Crocs entered into the Sixth Amendment to Amended and Restated Credit Agreement (the Sixth Amendment) pursuant to which certain terms of the Credit Agreement were amended. The Sixth Amendment primarily amended certain definitions of the financial covenants to be more favorable to Crocs including (i) setting the minimum fixed charge coverage ratio to 1.00 to 1.00 through December 31, 2015, 1.15 to 1.00 through March 31, 2016 and 1.25 to 1.00 for each quarter thereafter, (ii) setting the leverage ratio to 4.00 to 1.00 through March 31, 2016 and 3.75 to 1.00 for each quarter thereafter and (iii) reducing the Company s global cash requirement from \$100 million to \$50 million.

On September 1, 2015, the Company entered into the Eighth Amendment to Amended and Restated Credit Agreement (the Eighth Amendment) pursuant to which certain terms of the Credit Agreement were amended. The Eighth Amendment primarily amended certain definitions of the financial covenants to become more favorable to the Company including (i) increasing the exclusion of cash and non-cash charges from the EBITDAR calculation to up to \$85.0 million, not to exceed \$65.0 million with respect to cash charges, (ii) setting the minimum fixed charge coverage ratio to 0.95 to 1.00 for the period ended September 30, 2015, (iii) allowing up to \$40.0 million in stock repurchases to be made during the quarter ended September 30, 2015, (iv) suspending stock repurchases if the fixed charge coverage ratio is less than 1.00 to 1.00, and (v) eliminating the administrative agent basket through December 31, 2015.

The Credit Agreement enables Crocs to borrow up to \$100.0 million, with the ability to increase commitments to \$125.0 million subject to certain conditions, and is currently set to mature in December 2017. The Credit Agreement is available for working capital, capital expenditures, permitted acquisitions, reimbursement of drawings under letters of credit, and permitted dividends, distributions, purchases, redemptions and retirements of equity interests. Borrowings under the Credit Agreement are secured by all of the Company s assets including all receivables, equipment, general intangibles, inventory, investment property, subsidiary stock and intellectual property. Borrowings under the Credit Agreement bear interest at a variable rate. For domestic rate loans, the interest rate is equal to the highest of (i) the daily federal funds open rate as quoted by ICAP North America, Inc. plus 0.5%, (ii) PNC s prime rate and (iii) a daily LIBOR rate plus 1.0%, in each case there is an additional margin ranging from 0.25% to 1.00% based on certain conditions. For LIBOR rate loans, the interest rate is equal to a LIBOR rate plus a margin ranging from 1.25% to 2.00% based on certain conditions. The Credit Agreement requires monthly interest payments with respect to domestic rate loans and at the end of each interest period with respect to LIBOR rate loans. The Credit Agreement further provides for a limit on the issuance of letters of credit to a maximum of \$20.0 million. The Credit Agreement contains provisions requiring Crocs to maintain compliance with certain restrictive and financial covenants.

As of September 30, 2015 and December 31, 2014, the Company had no outstanding borrowings under the Credit Agreement. As of September 30, 2015 and December 31, 2014, the Company had outstanding letters of credit of \$1.5 million and \$1.8 million, respectively, which were reserved against the borrowing base under the terms of the Credit Agreement. As of September 30, 2015, the Company was not in compliance with the fixed charge coverage ratio and the leverage ratio under the Credit Agreement. On November 3, 2015, the Company entered into the Ninth Amendment to Amended and Restated Credit Agreement pursuant to which the Company received a waiver from the lenders of the financial covenant violations as of September 30, 2015 and the Credit Agreement was amended to allow for up to \$15.0 million in stock repurchases in the fourth quarter of 2015. The Company anticipates it will be in compliance with its covenants as of December 31, 2015,

however, there can be no assurance that the Company will be in compliance at that date.

Asia Pacific Revolving Credit Facility

On August 28, 2015, a Crocs subsidiary entered into a revolving credit facility agreement with HSBC Bank (China) Company Limited, Shanghai Branch (HSBC) as the lender. The revolving credit facility enables Crocs to borrow uncommitted dual currency revolving loan facilities up to RMB 40.0 million, or the USD equivalent, and import facilities up to RMB 60.0 million, or the USD equivalent, however, the total combined facility amount may not exceed an aggregate facility limit of RMB 60.0 million. This revolving credit facility supports possible future net working capital needs in China. For loans denominated in USD, the interest rate is 2.1% per annum plus LIBOR for three months or any other period as may be determined by HSBC at the end of each interest period. For loans denominated in RMB, interest equals the one year benchmark lending rate effective on the loan drawdown date set forth by the People s Bank of China with a 10% mark-up and is payable on the maturity date of the related loan. The revolving credit facility is guaranteed by Crocs, Inc. and certain accounts receivables in China are pledged as security under the revolving credit facility. The revolving credit facility contains provisions requiring Crocs to maintain compliance with certain restrictive covenants and as of September 30, 2015, Crocs was in compliance with all relevant covenants. As of September 30, 2015, Crocs had no outstanding borrowings under the revolving credit facility.

Long-Term Bank Borrowings

On December 10, 2012, Crocs entered into a Master Installment Payment Agreement (Master IPA) with PNC in which PNC financed the Company s recent implementation of a new enterprise resource planning (ERP) system, which began in October 2012 and was substantially completed in early 2015. The terms of each note payable, under the Master IPA, consist of a fixed interest rate and payment terms based on the amount borrowed and the timing of activity throughout the implementation of the ERP system. The Master IPA is subject to cross-default, cross-termination, and is co-terminous with the Credit Agreement. As discussed above, as of September 30, 2015, the Company was not in compliance with the fixed charge coverage ratio and the leverage ratio under the Credit Agreement. On November 3, 2015, the Company received a waiver from the lenders of the financial covenant violations as of September 30, 2015. The Company anticipates it will be in compliance with its covenants as of December 31, 2015.

As of September 30, 2015 and December 31, 2014, Crocs had \$7.7 million and \$11.6 million, respectively, of debt outstanding under five separate notes payable, of which \$5.4 million and \$5.3 million, respectively, represents current installments. As of September 30, 2015, the notes bear interest rates ranging from 2.45% to 2.79% and maturities ranging from September 2016 to September 2017. As this debt arrangement relates solely to the construction and implementation of an ERP system for use by the entity, interest expense was capitalized to the condensed consolidated balance sheets until the assets were placed into service on January 1, 2015. During the three and nine months ended September 30, 2015, no interest was capitalized. During the three and nine months ended September 30, 2014, Crocs capitalized \$0.1 million and \$0.3 million, respectively, in interest expense related to this debt arrangement. Interest rates and payment terms are subject to change as further financing occurs under the Master IPA.

The components of the Company s consolidated debt and capital lease obligations are as follows:

	Weighted Average Interest Rate (1)	Bor	used Borrowi rowing rrency	U.S. \$ quivalent	Carrying ember 30, 2015	3) ember 31, 2014
Debt obligations						
Senior revolving credit facility	LIBOR plus 1.25% - 2.00%	\$	100,000	\$ 100,000	\$	\$
Asia Pacific revolving credit						
facility	LIBOR plus 2.10%	RMB	60,000	9,438		
Long-Term bank borrowings	2.63%				7,705	11,646
Total debt obligations				109,438	7,705	11,646
Capital lease obligations					28	23
Total debt and capital lease						
obligations					\$ 7,733	\$ 11,669
Current maturities					\$ 5,383	\$ 5,288
Long-term debt and capital lease						
obligations					\$ 2,350	\$ 6,381

⁽¹⁾ Carrying value represents the weighted average interest rate in effect at September 30, 2015 for all borrowings

outstanding pursuant to each debt instrument, including any applicable margin. The interest rates presented represent stated rates and do not include the impact of the derivative instruments, deferred financing costs, original issue premiums or discounts and commitment fees, all of which affect our overall cost of borrowing.

Unused borrowing capacity represents the maximum available under the applicable facility at September 30,
without regard to covenant compliance calculations or other conditions precedent to borrowing.

(3) As the interest rate of each of our credit agreements is variable, typically based on the daily LIBOR rates plus and additional margin, the estimated fair value of each of our debt instruments approximates its carrying value.

Table of Contents

The maturities of the Company s debt obligations as of September 30, 2015 are presented below:

	September 30, 2015 (in thousands)
Maturities of debt and capital lease obligations	
2015 (remainder of year)	\$ 1,337
2016	4,774
2017	1,614
Thereafter	8
Total debt maturities	\$ 7,733
Current portion	\$ 5,383
Noncurrent portion	\$ 2,350

As of September 30, 2015 and December 31, 2014, the fair value of the Company s debt instruments approximates their reported carrying amounts.

10. STOCK-BASED COMPENSATION

Stock-based compensation expense is based on the grant date fair value and is recognized on a straight-line basis over the applicable vesting period. During the three months ended September 30, 2015 and 2014, Crocs recorded \$2.4 million and \$2.0 million, respectively, of pre-tax stock-based compensation expense, of which \$2.3 million and \$1.8 million, respectively, is included in selling, general and administrative expense, and \$0.1 million and \$0.2 million, respectively, is included in cost of sales on the condensed consolidated statements of operations.

During the nine months ended September 30, 2015 and 2014, Crocs recorded \$8.9 million and \$10.5 million, respectively, of pre-tax stock-based compensation expense, of which \$8.5 million and \$9.9 million, respectively, is included in selling, general and administrative expense, and \$0.4 million and \$0.6 million, respectively, is included in cost of sales on the condensed consolidated statements of operations. During the nine months ended September 30, 2015 and 2014, Crocs capitalized \$0.0 million and \$0.1 million, respectively, as intangible assets on the condensed consolidated balance sheets related to the implementation of the Company s ERP system.

Stock Option Activity

A summary of Crocs stock option activity as of and for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2015 is presented below:

	Stock Options	Weighted Average Exercise Price
Outstanding as of June 30, 2015	1,495,938 \$	13.55
Granted	\$	
Exercised	(44,337) \$	6.67
Forfeited or expired	(29,192) \$	19.79
Outstanding as of September 30, 2015	1,422,409 \$	13.64

		Weighted Average
	Stock Options	Exercise Price
Outstanding as of December 31, 2014	1,696,130	\$ 13.52
Granted	35,000	\$ 13.52
Exercised	(190,675)	\$ 6.58
Forfeited or expired	(118,046)	\$ 23.22
Outstanding as of September 30, 2015	1,422,409	\$ 13.64

As of September 30, 2015, there was \$0.8 million of unrecognized compensation expense related to stock options. The expense is expected to be amortized over a weighted average period of 2.68 years.

Restricted Stock Awards and Units Activity

A summary of the Company s Restricted Stock Award (RSA) and Restricted Stock Unit (RSU) activity as of and for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2015 is presented below:

	Restricted Stock Awards (RSAs)	Weighted Average Grant Date Fair Value	Restricted Stock Units (RSUs)	Weighted Average Grant Date Fair Value
Unvested at June 30, 2015	15,987 \$	15.01	3,387,553	\$ 11.20
Granted	\$		100,650	\$ 14.74
Vested	(3,996) \$	15.01	(29,500) \$	\$ 15.62
Forfeited or expired	\$		(190,035) \$	\$ 12.76
Unvested at September 30, 2015	11,991 \$	15.01	3,268,668	\$ 11.18

		Weighted		Weighted
	Restricted Stock Awards (RSAs)	Average Grant Date Fair Value	Restricted Stock Units (RSUs)	Average Grant Date Fair Value
Unvested at December 31, 2014	7,488	\$ 15.61	1,997,471	\$ 15.78
Granted	15,987	\$ 15.01	2,644,126	\$ 10.35
Vested	(11,484)	\$ 15.40	(463,028)	\$ 16.39
Forfeited or expired		\$	(909,901)	\$ 14.78
Unvested at September 30, 2015	11,991	\$ 15.01	3,268,668	\$ 11.18

The total grant date fair value of RSAs vested during the three months ended September 30, 2015 and 2014 was \$0.1 million and \$0.0 million, respectively. The total grant date fair value of RSAs vested during the nine months ended September 30, 2015 and 2014 was \$0.2 million and \$1.0 million, respectively. As of September 30, 2015, Crocs had \$0.2 million of total unrecognized stock-based compensation expense related to non-vested restricted stock awards, net of expected forfeitures, all of which was related to time-based awards. As of September 30, 2015, the unvested RSAs are expected to be amortized over the remaining weighted average period of 0.69 years.

The total grant date fair value of RSUs vested during the three months ended September 30, 2015 and 2014 was \$0.5 million and \$0.3 million, respectively. The total grant date fair value of RSUs vested during the nine months ended September 30, 2015 and 2014 was \$7.6 million and \$9.0 million, respectively. As of September 30, 2015, Crocs had \$17.3 million of total unrecognized stock-based compensation expense related to unvested restricted stock units, net of expected forfeitures, of which \$9.7 million is related to time-based awards and \$7.6 million is related to performance-based awards. As of September 30, 2015, the unvested RSUs are expected to be amortized over the remaining weighted average period of 1.99 years related to performance-based awards and a remaining weighted average period of 1.85 years related to time-based awards.

On September 7, 2015, Jeffrey J. Lasher resigned as Senior Vice President - Finance and Chief Financial Officer of Crocs. His resignation was effective October 1, 2015 and he will remain employed to provide transition services to the Company through November 7, 2015. On September 7, 2015, the Company appointed Mike Smith as Interim Chief Financial Officer, effective October 1, 2015. In connection with his appointment as Interim Chief Financial Officer, Mr. Smith was granted a RSU award representing the right to receive 10,000 shares of the Company s common stock. The RSUs will vest in three equal annual installments beginning on the first anniversary of the grant date, subject to Mr. Smith s continued employment with the Company through each vesting date.

Table of Contents

Appointment of CFO

On November 4, 2015, the board of directors of the Company (the Board) appointed Carrie Teffner as Executive Vice President and Chief Financial Officer, effective December 16, 2015. In connection with her appointment, Ms. Teffner will resign as a member of the Board prior to her start date with the Company. She will serve as the Company s principal financial officer and principal accounting officer. Mike Smith will no longer serve as Interim Chief Financial Officer on her start date.

Upon the commencement of her employment, Ms. Teffner will be granted a time-vesting RSU award representing the right to receive shares of the Company s common stock equal to \$1,000,000, based on a 30-day weighted-average stock price as of the date Ms. Teffner s appointment was publicly announced. The RSUs will vest in three annual installments beginning on the first anniversary of her start date, subject to her continued employment with the Company as of each vesting date.

In addition, Ms. Teffner will be granted a performance-vesting RSU award, representing the right to receive shares of the Company s common stock equal to \$1,000,000, based on a 30-day weighted-average stock price as of the date Ms. Teffner s appointment was publicly announced. The RSUs will vest based on the achievement of certain share price levels on or before the fourth anniversary of her start date, subject to continued employment with the Company.

11. INCOME TAXES

During the three months ended September 30, 2015, the Company recognized income tax expense of \$0.9 million on a pre-tax loss of \$23.1 million. For the same period in 2014, the Company recognized income tax benefit of \$15.7 million on pre-tax income of \$0.1 million. During the nine months ended September 30, 2015, the Company recognized income tax expense of \$3.7 million on a pre-tax loss of \$9.3 million. For the same period in 2014, the Company recognized income tax expense of \$3.7 million on a pre-tax income of \$6.6 million.

The change in income tax expense, compared to the same period in 2014, is primarily due to an increase in losses in various jurisdictions for which tax benefits were unable to be recognized as management has determined that it is not more likely than not that we will be able to utilize the tax losses. The Company s effective income tax rate, for all periods presented, differs from the federal U.S. statutory rate due to differences in income tax rates between U.S. and foreign jurisdictions as well as tax amounts recognized discretely during the quarter. As of September 30, 2015 and September 30, 2014, the Company had unrecognized tax benefits of \$4.3 million and \$12.2 million, respectively.

12. EARNINGS PER SHARE

The following table illustrates the basic and diluted EPS computations for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2015 and 2014:

	Т	hree Months End 2015	led Sep	tember 30, 2014 (in thou	sands	Nine Months Endo 2015	ed Sept	ember 30, 2014
Numerator				(iii thou	sunus	,		
Net income (loss) attributable to common								
stockholders	\$	(27,776)	\$	12,009	\$	(24,065)	\$	37,905
Less: adjustment for income allocated to								
participating securities				(1,684)				(5,229)
Net income (loss) attributable to common								
stockholders - basic and diluted	\$	(27,776)	\$	10,325	\$	(24,065)	\$	32,676
Denominator								
Weighted average common shares outstanding -								
basic		74,322		84,659		76,318		86,582
Plus: dilutive effect of stock options and unvested								
restricted stock units				778				1,137
Weighted average common shares outstanding -								
diluted		74,322		85,437		76,318		87,719
Net loss attributable per common share:								
Basic	\$	(0.37)	\$	0.12	\$	(0.32)	\$	0.38
Diluted	\$	(0.37)	\$	0.12	\$	(0.32)	\$	0.37

Diluted EPS is calculated using the two-class method for options and RSUs and the if-converted method for series A preferred stock. Approximately 2.2 million and 0.8 million options and RSUs, for the three months ended September 30, 2015 and 2014, respectively, and approximately 2.4 million and 1.1 million options and RSUs for the nine months ended September 30, 2015 and 2014 were excluded in the calculation of diluted EPS under the two-class method because the effect would be anti-dilutive. The Series A preferred shares were excluded in the calculation of diluted EPS under the calculation of diluted EPS under the if-converted method because the effect would be anti-dilutive. If converted, Series A preferred stock would represent approximately 15.8% of the Company s common stock outstanding or 13.8 million additional common shares, as of September 30, 2015. See Note 13 Series A Preferred Stock for further details regarding the preferred share offering.

Stock Repurchase Plan Authorizations

Crocs continues to evaluate options to maximize the returns on its cash and maintain an appropriate capital structure, including, among other alternatives, repurchases of common stock. On December 26, 2013, Crocs board of directors (the Board) approved the repurchase of up to \$350.0 million of the Company s common stock. The number, price, structure and timing of the repurchases will be at the Company s sole discretion and future repurchases will be evaluated by the Company depending on market conditions, liquidity needs and other factors. Share repurchases may be made in the open market or in privately negotiated transactions. The repurchase authorization does not have an expiration date and does not obligate Crocs to acquire any particular amount of its common stock. The Board may suspend, modify or terminate the repurchase program at any time without prior notice.

During the three months ended September 30, 2015, Crocs repurchased approximately 2.3 million shares at a weighted average price of \$14.50 per share for an aggregate price of approximately \$33.1 million, excluding related commission charges, under the publicly-announced repurchase plan. During the nine months ended September 30, 2015, Crocs repurchased approximately 5.6 million shares at a weighted average price of \$13.64 per share for an aggregate price of approximately \$75.8 million, excluding related commission charges, under the publicly-announced repurchase plan.

During the three months ended September 30, 2014, Crocs repurchased approximately 2.9 million shares at a weighted average price of \$14.74 for an aggregate price of approximately \$43.0 million, excluding related commission charges, under the publicly-announced repurchase plan. During the nine months ended September 30, 2014, Crocs repurchased approximately 6.1 million shares at a weighted average price of \$14.76 for an aggregate price of approximately \$89.9 million, excluding related commission charges, under the publicly-announced repurchase plan.

Table of Contents

As of September 30, 2015, subject to certain restrictions on repurchases under the Company s revolving credit facility, Crocs had \$128.6 million remaining under the repurchase authorizations.

13. SERIES A PREFERRED STOCK

On January 27, 2014, Crocs issued 200,000 shares of Series A preferred stock to Blackstone Capital Partners VI L.P. (Blackstone) and certain of its permitted transferees, for an aggregate purchase price of \$198.0 million, or \$990 per share, pursuant to an Investment Agreement between Crocs and Blackstone, dated December 28, 2013. In connection with the issuance of the Series A preferred stock, Crocs received proceeds of \$182.2 million after deducting the issuance discount of \$2.0 million and direct and incremental expenses of \$15.8 million including financial advisory fees, closing costs, legal expenses and other offering-related expenses. As of September 30, 2015 and December 31, 2014, Crocs had accrued dividends of \$3.0 million and \$3.1 million, respectively, on the condensed consolidated balance sheets, which were paid in cash to holders of the Series A preferred stock on October 1, 2015 and January 2, 2015, respectively.

14. COMMITMENTS AND CONTINGENCIES

Rental Commitments and Contingencies

Crocs rents space for its retail stores, offices, warehouses, vehicles, and equipment under operating leases expiring at various dates through 2033. Certain leases contain rent escalation clauses (step rents) that require additional rental amounts in the later years of the term. Rent expense for leases with step rents or rent holidays is recognized on a straight-line basis over the lease term beginning on the lease inception date. Deferred rent is included in the condensed consolidated balance sheets in Accrued expenses and other current liabilities.

The following table summarizes the composition of rent expense under operating leases for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2015 and 2014:

	1	Three Months Ended September 30,				Nine Months Ended September 30,					
		2015		2014		2015		2014			
		(in thousands)									
Minimum rentals (1)	\$	23,323	\$	26,629	\$	73,181	\$	82,307			
Contingent rentals		4,166		4,952		12,171		14,635			
Less: Sublease rentals		(58)		(261)		(176)		(736)			
Total rent expense	\$	27,431	\$	31,320	\$	85,176	\$	96,206			

(1) Minimum rentals include all lease payments as well as fixed and variable common area maintenance, parking and storage fees, which were approximately \$2.3 million during both the three months ended September 30, 2015 and 2014, respectively, and \$7.0 million and \$7.3 million during the nine months ended September 30, 2015 and 2014, respectively.

Purchase Commitments

As of September 30, 2015 and December 31, 2014, Crocs had firm purchase commitments with certain third-party manufacturers of \$147.2 million and \$202.3 million, respectively.

15. OPERATING SEGMENTS AND GEOGRAPHIC INFORMATION

During 2014, Crocs had four reportable operating segments based on the geographic nature of the Company s operations: Americas, Asia Pacific, Japan and Europe. Crocs Other businesses category aggregates insignificant operating segments that do not meet the reportable segment threshold and includes manufacturing operations located in Mexico, Italy and Asia. The composition of the Company s reportable operating segments is consistent with that used by Crocs chief operating decision maker, (CODM) to evaluate performance and allocate resources.

Subsequent to December 31, 2014, Crocs internal reports reviewed by the CODM began consolidating Japan into the Asia Pacific segment. This change aligned the Company s internal reporting to its new strategic model and management structure, as Japan and Asia Pacific are now managed and analyzed as one operating segment by management and the CODM. Accordingly, Crocs now has three reportable segments for 2015 as well as the Other Businesses category and prior period segment results have been reclassified to reflect this change.

Each of the reportable operating segments derives its revenues from the sale of footwear, apparel and accessories to external customers as well as intersegment sales. Revenues of the Other businesses category are primarily made up of intersegment sales. The remaining revenues for Other businesses represent non-footwear product sales to external customers. Intersegment sales are not included in the measurement of segment operating income or regularly reviewed by the CODM and are eliminated when deriving total consolidated revenues.

Segment performance is evaluated based on segment results without allocating corporate expenses, or indirect general, administrative and other expenses. Segment profits or losses include adjustments to eliminate intersegment sales. As such, reconciling items for segment operating income represent unallocated corporate and other expenses as well as intersegment eliminations. The CODM evaluates the performance of Crocs segments based on gross margin and direct operating profit excluding unallocated amounts. The CODM is not regularly provided information on segment assets, nor is such information considered when evaluating the performance of the segments. Additionally, there was no material change in the amounts or methodology of assets allocated to segments, other than the inclusion of assets allocated to the Japan segment now included in the Asia Pacific segment.

The following tables set forth information related to Crocs reportable operating business segments as of and for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2015 and 2014:

	Three Months Ended September 30,				Nine Months Ended September 30,			
		2015		2014		2015		2014
				(in thou	isands)			
Revenues:	<i>•</i>	124 (()	<i></i>	105 455	<i>•</i>	252.555	<i></i>	206.162
Americas	\$	124,669	\$	127,475	\$	373,557	\$	386,163
Asia Pacific		98,879		113,846		348,211		407,442
Europe		50,122		60,645		159,214		197,538
Total segment revenues		273,670		301,966		880,982		991,143
Other businesses		418		435		970		607
Total consolidated revenues	\$	274,088	\$	302,401	\$	881,952	\$	991,750
Operating income:								
Americas	\$	11,734	\$	15,094	\$	48,884	\$	53,451
Asia Pacific		178		13,475		58,775		95,383
Europe		3,834		9,689		18,177		29,254
Total segment operating income		15,746		38,258		125,836		178,088
Reconciliation of total segment operating								
income to income before income taxes:								
Other businesses		(6,549)		(5,405)		(18,843)		(13,750)
Intersegment eliminations				15				45
Unallocated corporate and other (1)		(29,927)		(31,755)		(113,736)		(104,537)
Total consolidated operating income (loss)		(20,730)		1,113		(6,743)		59,846
Foreign currency transaction loss, net		(2,908)		(1,290)		(2,631)		(4,278)
Interest income		268		424		752		1,304
Interest expense		(171)		(366)		(650)		(685)
Other income (expense), net		405		217		(6)		388
Income (loss) before income taxes	\$	(23,136)	\$	98	\$	(9,278)	\$	56,575
Depreciation and amortization:								
Americas	\$	1,825	\$	3,439	\$	5,749	\$	9,126
Asia Pacific		1,010		1,677		3,351		5,255
Europe		443		1,011		1,889		2,825
Total segment depreciation and amortization		3,278		6,127		10,989		17,206
Other businesses		1,869		1,857		5,919		5,591
Unallocated corporate and other (1)		3,765		2,609		11,111		8,547
Total consolidated depreciation and								
amortization	\$	8,912	\$	10,593	\$	28,019	\$	31,344

⁽¹⁾ Includes a corporate component consisting primarily of corporate support and administrative functions, costs associated with share-based compensation, research and development, brand marketing, legal, restructuring, depreciation and amortization of corporate and other assets not allocated to operating segments.

16. LEGAL PROCEEDINGS

The Company is currently subject to an audit by U.S. Customs & Border Protection (CBP) in respect of the period from 2006 to 2010. In October 2013, CBP issued the final audit report. In that report CBP projects that unpaid duties totaling approximately \$12.4 million are due for the period under review and recommends collection of the duties due. Crocs responded that these projections are erroneous and provided arguments that demonstrate the amount due in connection with this matter is considerably less than the projection. Additionally, on December 12, 2014, Crocs made an offer to settle CBP s potential claims and tendered \$3.5 million. At this time, it is not possible to determine how long it will take CBP to evaluate the offer or to predict whether the offer will be accepted. Likewise, if a settlement cannot be reached, it is not possible to predict with any certainty whether CBP will seek to assert a claim for penalties in addition to any unpaid duties, but such an assertion is a possibility.

Mexico s Federal Tax Authority (SAT) has audited the Company s records regarding imports and exports during the period from January 2006 to July 2011. There were two phases to the audit, the first for capital equipment and finished goods and the second for raw materials. The first phase was completed and no major discrepancies were noted by the SAT. On January 9, 2013, Crocs received a notice for the second phase in which the SAT issued a tax assessment (taxes and penalties) of roughly 280.0 million pesos (approximately \$22.0 million) based on the value of all of Crocs imported raw materials during the audit period. Crocs believes that the proposed penalty amount is unfounded and without merit. With the help of local counsel Crocs filed an appeal by the deadline of March 15, 2013. Crocs has argued that the amount due in connection with the matter, if any, is substantially less than that proposed by the SAT. In connection with the appeal, the SAT required Crocs to post an appeal surety bond in the amount of roughly 321.0 million pesos (approximately \$26.0 million), which amount reflects estimated additional penalties and interest if the Company is not successful on its appeal. On November 27, 2014, the Superior Chamber of the Federal Tax Court ruled in favor of Crocs and annulled the tax assessment and the corresponding penalty. The SAT filed its appeal of the decision in Crocs favor on February 25, 2015. On June 24, 2015, the Circuit Court rejected SAT's appeal, and thus, confirmed the favorable decision issued to Crocs by the Federal Tax Court. On August 6, 2015, the Circuit Court entered its final written order in favor of Crocs and this matter is now considered closed and the bond commitment has been released.

Crocs is currently subject to an audit by the Brazilian Federal Tax Authorities related to imports of footwear from China between 2010 and 2014. On January 13, 2015, Crocs was notified about the issuance of assessments totaling approximately \$3.7 million for the period January 2010 through May 2011. Crocs has disputed these assessments and asserted defenses to the claims. On February 25, 2015, Crocs received additional assessments totaling approximately \$8.4 million related to the remainder of the audit period. Crocs has also disputed these assessments and asserted defenses to these claims, which also included requesting an interpretation from the trade authorities of whether certain Crocs footwear models are included in the scope of the application of anti-dumping duties on footwear from China. It is anticipated that this matter will take up to several years to be resolved. It is not possible at this time to predict the outcome of this matter.

On August 8, 2014, a purported class action lawsuit was filed in California State Court against a Crocs subsidiary, Crocs Retail, LLC (Zaydenberg v. Crocs Retail, LLC, Case No. BC554214). The lawsuit alleged various employment law violations related to overtime, meal and break periods, minimum wage, timely payment of wages, wage statements, payroll records and business expenses. Crocs filed an answer on February 6, 2015, denying the allegations and asserting several defenses. On June 3, 2015, a second purported class action lawsuit was filed in California State Court against Crocs Retail, LLC (Christopher S. Duree and Richard Morely v. Crocs, Inc., Case No. BC583875), making substantially the same allegations as in the Zaydenberg lawsuit. The parties attended a mediation on June 26, 2015, and reached a settlement for \$1.5 million, which will release the claims in both lawsuits. On September 4, 2015, the Court granted preliminary approval of the settlement and set the final approval hearing for December 14, 2015.

As of September 30, 2015, Crocs estimates that the ultimate resolution of these litigation matters and other disputes could result in a loss that is reasonably possible between \$0.0 million and \$6.7 million in aggregate, of which \$5.2

million has been accrued and is reported in the balance sheet in line Accrued expenses and other liabilities .

Although Crocs is subject to other litigation from time to time in the ordinary course of business, including employment, intellectual property and product liability claims, Crocs is not party to any other pending legal proceedings that Crocs believes would reasonably have a material adverse impact on its business, financial position, results of operations or cash flows.

ITEM 2. Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations

Business Overview

We are a designer, developer, manufacturer, worldwide marketer and distributor of casual lifestyle footwear, apparel and accessories for men, women and children. We strive to be the global leader in the sale of molded footwear featuring fun, comfort, color and functionality. Our products include footwear and accessories that utilize our proprietary closed cell-resin, called Croslite, as well as casual lifestyle footwear that use a range of materials. Our Croslite material enables us to produce innovative, lightweight, non-marking, and odor-resistant footwear. We currently sell our products in more than 90 countries through domestic and international retailers and distributors and directly to end-user consumers through our company-operated retail stores, outlets, web stores and kiosks.

Since the initial introduction of our popular Beach and Crocs Classic designs, we have expanded our Croslite products to include a variety of new styles and products and have further extended our product reach through the acquisition of brand platforms. Going forward, we are focusing on our core molded footwear heritage, as well as developing innovative new casual lifestyle footwear. By streamlining the product portfolio and reducing non-core product development, we believe that we can realize our strategy of generating a more powerful consumer connection to our brand and products.

The broad appeal of our footwear has allowed us to market our products to a wide range of distribution channels, including family footwear stores, department stores, sporting goods stores and traditional footwear retailers as well as a variety of specialty and independent retail channels and via the internet. We intend to drive cohesive global brand positioning from region to region and year to year to create a clearer and more consistent product portfolio and message. This strategy will be accomplished through developing powerful product stories supported by effective and consistent global marketing campaigns. Finally, we intend to increase our working market spend, a term we define as funds that put marketing messages in front of consumers.

As a global company, we have significant revenues and costs denominated in currencies other than the U.S. Dollar. Sales in international markets in foreign currencies are expected to continue to represent a substantial portion of our revenues. Likewise, we expect that our subsidiaries with functional currencies other than the U.S. Dollar will continue to represent a substantial portion of our overall gross margin and related expenses. Accordingly, changes in foreign currency exchange rates can materially affect both revenues and costs as well as the comparability of revenues and costs from period to period as a result of the impact of foreign currency translation adjustments.

Use of Non-GAAP Financial Measures

In addition to financial measures presented on the basis of accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America (GAAP), we present current period adjusted selling, general and administrative expenses, which is a non-GAAP financial measure, within Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operation (MD&A). Adjusted results exclude the impact of items that management believes affect the comparability or underlying business trends in our condensed consolidated financial statements in the periods presented.

We also present certain information related to our current period results of operations in this MD&A through constant currency, which is a non-GAAP financial measure and should be viewed as a supplement to our results of operations and presentation of reportable segments under GAAP. Constant currency represents current period results that have been restated using prior year average foreign exchange rates for the comparative period to enhance the visibility of the underlying business trends excluding the impact of foreign currency exchange rate fluctuations.

Management uses adjusted results to assist in comparing business trends from period to period on a consistent non-GAAP basis in communications with the board of directors (the Board), stockholders, analysts and investors concerning our financial performance. We believe that these non-GAAP measures are useful to investors and other users of our condensed consolidated financial statements as an additional tool to evaluate our performance. We believe they also provide a useful baseline for analyzing trends in our operations. Investors should not consider these non-GAAP measures in isolation from, or as a substitute for, financial information prepared in accordance with GAAP. Please refer to our Results of Operations within this section for a reconciliation of adjusted selling, general and administrative expenses to GAAP selling, general and administrative expenses.

Recent Events

On September 7, 2015, Jeffrey J. Lasher resigned as Senior Vice President - Finance and Chief Financial Officer of Crocs. His resignation was effective October 1, 2015 and he will remain employed to provide transition services to the Company through November 7, 2015. On September 7, 2015, the Company appointed Mike Smith as Interim Chief Financial Officer, effective October 1, 2015.

Table of Contents

On November 4, 2015, Carrie Teffner was appointed as Executive Vice President and Chief Financial Officer of the Company, effective December 16, 2015. In connection with her appointment, Ms. Teffner will resign as a member of the Board prior to her start date with the Company. She will serve as the Company s principal financial officer and principal accounting officer. Mike Smith will no longer serve as Interim Chief Financial Officer on her start date.

Table of Contents

Financial Highlights

During the three months ended September 30, 2015, revenue declined 9.4% compared to the same period in 2014. The decrease in revenue is due to the net impact of (i) a \$26.0 million, or 8.6%, decrease due to foreign currency exchange rate adjustments associated with a strong U.S. Dollar, (ii) a \$19.6 million, or 6.5%, increase associated with higher sales volumes, (iii) a \$11.6 million, or 3.9%, decrease associated with a lower average sales price, and (iv) a \$10.3 million, or 3.4%, decrease associated with store closures.

The following are additional significant developments in our businesses during the three months ended September 30, 2015:

• During the three months ended September 30, 2015, we sold 14.5 million pairs of shoes worldwide, an increase of 8.8% compared to the same period in the prior year.

• During the three months ended September 30, 2015, gross margin was 44.1%, which decreased 718 basis points compared to the same period in the prior year. This is the result of the combined impact of a lower average sales price and the negative impact of foreign currency fluctuations. The average sales price decline is related to additional discounts provided, especially on discontinued products and styles.

• Selling, general and administrative (SG&A) expenses decreased \$8.6 million, or 6.0%, during the three months ended September 30, 2015 compared to the same period in 2014. This change was driven primarily by a net impact of a \$13.7 million increase in bad debt expense, largely associated with our Asia Pacific operations relating to China, which was more than offset by an \$11.2 million decrease related to foreign currency translation, a \$6.4 million decrease associated with store closures, and a \$4.7 million decrease in other administrative expenses.

• During the three months ended September 30, 2015, our bad debt expense was \$19.0 million compared to \$5.3 million in the same period in the prior year. Of this amount, our China operations within our Asia Pacific segment accounted for \$18.9 million of our bad debt expense for the three months ended September 30, 2015 and \$3.3 million in the same period in the prior year. The decline in collections is associated with deteriorating macro-economic conditions in China resulting in declining customer demand and deteriorating working capital position of our distributors.

• During the three months ended September 30, 2015, we had continued progress on our strategic objectives announced in 2014. We incurred \$1.0 million in restructuring charges as a result of our strategic plans for long-term improvement and growth of the business. These charges primarily related to severance costs, lease termination and other exit related costs. We also incurred \$0.7 million related to the launch of our enterprise resource planning (ERP)

system.

• During the three months ended September 30, 2015, we incurred \$5.5 million in retail asset impairment charges related to certain underperforming retail locations, primarily in our Americas segment, that were unlikely to generate sufficient cash flows to fully recover the carrying value of the stores assets over their remaining economic life.

• We repurchased approximately 2.3 million shares at an average price of \$14.50 per share for a total value of \$33.1 million, excluding related commission charges. As of September 30, 2015, we have remaining repurchase authorizations for up to \$128.6 million.

Table of Contents

Future Outlook

During 2014, we announced strategic plans for long-term improvement and growth of the business. These plans comprised four key initiatives including (1) streamlining the global product and marketing portfolio, (2) reducing direct investment in smaller geographic markets, (3) creating a more efficient organizational structure by reducing excess overhead costs and enhancing the decision making process, and (4) closing or converting Crocs branded retail stores around the world. During the nine months ended September 30, 2015, we closed 18 stores that were identified in the initial restructuring plan and we will continue to execute our strategy during 2015.

These changes will better position Crocs to adapt to changing customer demands and global economic developments. We are focusing on our core molded footwear heritage, as well as developing innovative new casual lifestyle footwear platforms. By streamlining the product portfolio and reducing non-core product development, we will create a more powerful consumer connection to the brand.

We are increasing our working market spend, a term we define as funds that put marketing messages in front of consumers. During March 2015, we launched our global ad campaign, #FindYourFun, our largest marketing investment in our 12-year history and our first global marketing campaign. Slated to run throughout 2015, ads encourage consumers to #FindYourFun, with imagery featuring Crocs iconic clog. These ads are being featured in the U.S., U.K., Germany, Japan, China and South Korea. The whimsical imagery incorporates the Crocs clog into some of the world s most notable landmarks and destinations, including Las Vegas, Times Square and Piccadilly Circus in London, as well as locations in Shanghai and Seoul.

We are refining our business model around the world, prioritizing direct investment in larger-scale geographies to focus our resources on the demographics with the largest growth prospects, moving away from direct investment in the retail and wholesale businesses in smaller markets and transferring significant commercial responsibilities to distributors and third-party agents. These re-alignments are already underway in Brazil, Taiwan and other markets around the globe. Further, we intend to expand our engagement with leading wholesale accounts in select markets to drive sales growth, optimize product placement and enhance brand reputation.

We reorganized key business functions to improve efficiency and eliminated over 200 global positions, the majority of which occurred in the third quarter of 2014, resulting in reduced structural complexity, size and cost. In addition, we opened our Global Commercial Center in the Boston area in late 2014, which is housing key merchandising, marketing and retail executives. The Boston location was selected in order to attract experienced senior footwear and business development management talent. The Global Commercial Center in Boston joins the Product Creation and Global Shared Services Center in Niwot, Colorado, the cornerstone of support for Crocs global business. We continue to strengthen our Regional Commercial Centers in the Netherlands, and Singapore with responsibility for managing Crocs global business.

We believe declining collections from our China operations is associated with deteriorating macro-economic conditions in China resulting in declining customer demand and deteriorating working capital position of our distributors. We are unable to predict future economic conditions in China, but if economic conditions in China continue to decline, we may experience further reductions in consumer demand in our China markets. As our China operations represent nearly 10% of our total revenue, the net impact of declining sales volumes in China could have a material adverse impact on our financial results in future periods.

Results of Operations

Comparison of the Three Months Ended September 30, 2015 to 2014

	Three Mon Septeml			
	2015	2014	\$ Change	% Change
			l average selling price	
Revenues	\$ 274,088	\$ 302,401	\$ (28,313)	(9.4)%
Cost of sales	153,267	146,801	6,466	4.4
Restructuring charges		583	(583)	(100.0)
Gross profit	120,821	155,017	(34,196)	(22.1)
Selling, general and administrative expenses	135,110	143,719	(8,609)	(6.0)
Restructuring charges	981	7,585	(6,604)	(87.1)
Asset impairment charges	5,460	2,600	2,860	110.0
Income (loss) from operations	(20,730)	1,113	(21,843)	(1,962.5)
Foreign currency transaction loss, net	(2,908)	(1,290)	(1,618)	125.4
Interest income	268	424	(156)	(36.8)
Interest expense	(171)	(366)	195	(53.3)
Other income (loss), net	405	217	188	86.6
Income (loss) before income taxes	(23,136)	98	(23,234)	(23,708.2)
Income tax benefit (expense)	(888)	15,669	(16,557)	(105.7)
Net income (loss)	\$ (24,024)	\$ 15,767	\$ (39,791)	(252.4)%
Dividends on Series A convertible preferred stock	(3,000)	(3,067)	67	(2.2)
Dividend equivalents on Series A convertible preferred				
shares related to redemption value accretion and				
beneficial conversion feature	(752)	(691)	(61)	8.8
Net income (loss) attributable to common stockholders	\$ (27,776)	\$ 12,009	\$ (39,785)	(331.3)%
Net income (loss) per common share:				
Basic	\$ (0.37)	\$ 0.12	\$ (0.49)	(411.44)%
Diluted	\$ (0.37)	\$ 0.12	\$ (0.49)	(411.44)%
Gross margin	44.1%	51.3%	(718)bps	(14.0)%
Operating margin	(7.6)%	0.4%	(793)bps	(2,154.9)%
Footwear unit sales	14,456	13,290	1,166	8.8%
Average footwear selling price	\$ 18.93	\$ 22.09	\$ (3.16)	(14.3)%

Revenues. During the three months ended September 30, 2015, revenue declined 9.4% compared to the same period in 2014. The decrease in revenue is due to the net impact of (i) a \$26.0 million, or 8.6%, decrease due to foreign currency exchange rate adjustments associated with a strong U.S. Dollar, (ii) a \$19.6 million, or 6.5%, increase associated with higher sales volumes, (iii) a \$11.6 million, or 3.9%, decrease associated with a lower average sales price, and (iv) a \$10.3 million, or 3.4%, decrease associated with store closures.

During the three months ended September 30, 2015, revenues from our wholesale channel decreased \$18.2 million, or 12.1%, compared to the same period in 2014, and was driven primarily by the Asia Pacific segment, which decreased \$10.6 million as a result of the unfavorable impact of foreign currency translation as well as lower sales volumes and declining prices. Additionally, we experienced a decrease in the Americas segment of \$4.2 million due to a lower average selling price and the unfavorable impact of foreign currency translation, which was partially offset by an increase in sales volume. We experienced a decrease in the Europe segment of \$3.4 million due a decrease in the average sales price, a decrease related to fluctuations of foreign currency translation, largely offset by an increase in sales volume. Lower averages sales prices in all regions are due to a shift in product mix towards lower priced styles.

During the three months ended September 30, 2015, revenues from our retail channel decreased \$13.9 million, or 11.1%, compared to the same period in 2014, and was primarily driven by both Asia Pacific and Europe segments. The decrease associated with the Asia Pacific segment is primarily attributed to a lower average selling price related to a lower priced product mix, the unfavorable impact of foreign currency translation and store closures, partially offset by increases in sales volumes. The decrease in the Europe segment is primarily associated with store closures and the unfavorable impact of foreign currency fluctuations.

During the three months ended September 30, 2015, revenues from our e-commerce channel increased \$3.9 million, or 15.1%, compared to the same period in 2014, and was primarily driven by the Americas segment, which increased by \$3.7 million, primarily due to higher sales volume. Our e-commerce sales totaled approximately 10.7% and 8.5% of our consolidated net sales during the three months ended September 30, 2015 and 2014, respectively. We continue to benefit from our online presence through web stores worldwide enabling us to have increased access to our customers in a low cost, attractive manner and providing us with an opportunity to educate them about our products and brand.

The following table summarizes our total revenue by channel for the three months ended September 30, 2015 and 2014:

	Three Mor Septem	 	Change		Co	nstant Currency Cl	hange (1)
	2015	2014	\$ (in thousands)	%		\$	%
Wholesale:							
Americas	\$ 48,880	\$ 53,097	\$ (4,217)	(7.9)%	\$	(1,629)	(3.1)%
Asia Pacific	53,411	63,972	(10,561)	(16.5)		(4,343)	(6.8)
Europe	30,260	33,691	(3,431)	(10.2)		2,442	7.2
Other businesses	418	435	(17)	(3.9)		(31)	(7.1)
Total wholesale	132,969	151,195	(18,226)	(12.1)		(3,561)	(2.4)
Consumer-direct:							
Retail:							
Americas	59,468	61,721	(2,253)	(3.7)		(1,455)	(2.4)

Asia Pacific	38,374	44,387	(6,013)	(13.5)	(1,786)	(4.0)
Europe	13,813	19,494	(5,681)	(29.1)	(1,561)	(8.0)
Total retail	111,655	125,602	(13,947)	(11.1)	(4,802)	(3.8)
E-commerce:						
Americas	16,321	12,657	3,664	28.9	3,891	30.7
Asia Pacific	7,094	5,487	1,607	29.3	2,192	39.9
Europe	6,049	7,460	(1,411)	(18.9)	(91)	(1.2)
Total e-commerce	29,464	25,604	3,860	15.1	5,992	23.4
Total revenues	\$ 274,088	\$ 302,401	\$ (28,313)	(9.4)% \$	(2,371)	(0.8)%

⁽¹⁾ Reflects year over year change as if the current period results were in constant currency, which is a non-GAAP financial measure. See Use of Non-GAAP Financial Measures above for more information.

Table of Contents

The table below illustrates the overall change in the number of our company-operated retail locations by type of store and reportable operating segment for the three months ended September 30, 2015:

	June 30, 2015	Opened	Closed	September 30, 2015
Company-operated retail locations		•		
Туре				
Kiosk/store in store	95	4	1	98
Retail stores	290	1	12	279
Outlet stores	174	6		180
Total	559	11	13	557
Operating segment				
Americas	199	1	2	198
Asia Pacific	251	9	4	256
Europe	109	1	7	103
Total	559	11	13	557

The table below sets forth our comparable store sales by reportable operating segment for the three months ended September 30, 2015 and 2014:

	Constant Currency Three Months Ended September 30, 2015 (2)	Constant Currency Three Months Ended September 30, 2014 (2)
Comparable store sales (1)		
Americas	(1.6)%	(3.1)%
Asia Pacific	(1.5)%	(8.8)%
Europe	2.9%	0.1%
Global	(0.9)%	(4.5)%

⁽¹⁾ Comparable store status is determined on a monthly basis. Comparable store sales begin in the thirteenth month of a store s operation. Stores where selling square footage has changed more than 15% as a result of a remodel, expansion or reduction are excluded until the thirteenth month in which they have comparable prior year sales. Temporarily closed stores are excluded from the comparable store sales calculation during the month of closure. Location closures in excess of three months are excluded until the thirteenth month post re-opening. Comparable store sales exclude the impact of our e-commerce channel revenues and are calculated on a currency neutral basis using historical quarterly average currency rates.

(2) Reflects quarter over quarter change as if the current period results were in constant currency, which is a non-GAAP financial measure. See Use of Non-GAAP Financial Measures above for more information.

Impact on revenues due to foreign exchange rate fluctuations. Changes in average foreign currency exchange rates used to translate revenue from our functional currencies to our reporting currency during the three months ended September 30, 2015 resulted in a \$25.9 million, or 8.6%, decrease in revenue compared to the same period in 2014.

Gross profit. During the three months ended September 30, 2015, gross profit decreased \$34.2 million, or 22.1%, compared to the same period in 2014, and was primarily attributable to the 9.4% decrease in revenue. The decrease in revenue was impacted by a lower average sales price, largely driven by the liquidation of discontinued styles. Cost of sales increased \$6.5 million, or 4.4% compared to the same period in 2014. Gross margin percentage decreased 718 basis points compared to the same period in 2014.

Impact on gross profit due to foreign exchange rate fluctuations. Changes in average foreign currency exchange rates used to translate revenue and costs of sales from our functional currencies to our reporting currency during the three months ended September 30, 2015 decreased our gross profit by \$10.6 million, or 6.8%, compared to the same period in 2014.

Selling, general and administrative expenses. SG&A expenses decreased \$8.6 million, or 6.0%, during the three months ended September 30, 2015 compared to the same period in 2014. This change was driven primarily by a net impact of a \$13.7 million increase in bad debt expense, largely associated with our Asia Pacific operations relating to China, which was more than offset by an \$11.2 million decrease related to foreign currency translation, a \$6.4 million decrease associated with store closures, and a \$4.7 million decrease in other administrative expenses. During the three months ended September 30, 2015, our bad debt expense was \$19.0 million compared to \$5.3 million in the same period in the prior year. Of this amount our China operations accounted for \$18.9 million of our bad debt expense for the three months ended September 30, 2015 and \$3.3 million for the same period in the prior year.

We believe declining collections from our China operations is associated with deteriorating macro-economic conditions in China resulting in declining customer demand and deteriorating working capital position of our distributors. We are unable to predict future economic conditions in China, but if economic conditions in China continue to decline, we may experience further reductions in consumer demand in our China markets. As our China operations represent nearly 10% of our total revenue, the net impact of declining sales volumes in China could have a material adverse impact on our financial results in future periods.

Table of Contents

In addition to these fluctuations, we have identified certain selling, general and administrative expenses that affect the comparability or underlying business trends in our condensed consolidated financial statements. The following table summarizes these expenses and describes the additional drivers of the increase above by reconciling our GAAP selling, general and administrative expenses to non-GAAP selling, general and administrative expenses:

	Three Mon Septem 2015 (in thou	ber 30,	d 2014
Selling, general and administrative expenses reconciliation:			
GAAP selling, general and administrative expenses	\$ 135,110	\$	143,719
Legal settlements and fees (1)	(1,438)		(1,612)
New ERP implementation (2)	(712)		(4,094)
Non-GAAP selling, general and administrative expenses	\$ 132,960	\$	138,013

(1) This represents certain legal fees, legal settlements, and reorganization expenses related to our investment agreement with Blackstone.

(2) This represents operating expenses related to the implementation of our new ERP system.

Restructuring Charges. We recorded \$1.0 million in restructuring charges during the three months ended September 30, 2015. These restructuring charges arose primarily as a result of our strategic plans for long-term improvement and growth of the business. Restructuring charges for the three months ended September 30, 2015, consisted of:

\$0.1 million in severance costs and

.

• \$0.9 million in contract termination costs primarily related to the early termination of operating leases.

Asset impairment charges. During the three months ended September 30, 2015 and 2014, we incurred \$5.5 million and \$2.6 million, respectively, in retail asset impairment charges related to certain underperforming retail locations, primarily in our Americas segment, that were unlikely to generate sufficient cash flows to fully recover the carrying value of the stores assets over their remaining economic life.

Foreign currency transaction loss, net. The line item entitled foreign currency transaction loss, net is comprised of foreign

currency gains and losses from the re-measurement and settlement of monetary assets and liabilities denominated in non-functional currencies and the impact of certain foreign currency derivative instruments. During the three months ended September 30, 2015 and 2014, net loss on foreign currency transactions was \$2.9 million and \$1.3 million, respectively.

Income tax expense. During the three months ended September 30, 2015, income tax expense increased \$16.6 million compared to the same period in 2014. The increase in the tax expense was driven primarily by the result of the recognition of unrecognized tax benefits, of approximately \$10.6 million, in connection with various favorable audit settlements in foreign jurisdictions in 2014 that are not recurring in 2015. Also driving an increase in tax expense were losses in various jurisdictions for which tax benefits cannot be recognized because management has determined that it is not more likely than not that we will be able to utilize the tax losses. Our effective tax rate for the three months ended September 30, 2015 differs from the federal U.S. statutory rate primarily because of differences in income tax rates between U.S. and foreign jurisdictions.

Comparison of the Nine Months Ended September 30, 2015 to 2014

	Nine Mont Septem			
	2015	2014	\$ Change	% Change
	(in thousa	cept per share dat	average selling price)
Revenues	\$ 881,952	\$ 991,750	\$ (109,798)	(11.1)%
Cost of sales	443,891	475,323	(31,432)	(6.6)
Restructuring charges		2,612	(2,612)	(100.0)
Gross profit	438,061	513,815	(75,754)	(14.7)
Selling, general and administrative expenses	429,815	434,244	(4,429)	(1.0)
Restructuring charges	7,454	13,895	(6,441)	(46.4)
Asset impairment charges	7,535	5,830	1,705	29.2
Income (loss) from operations	(6,743)	59,846	(66,589)	(111.3)
Foreign currency transaction loss, net	(2,631)	(4,278)	1,647	(38.5)
Interest income	752	1,304	(552)	(42.3)
Interest expense	(650)	(685)	35	(5.1)
Other income (loss), net	(6)	388	(394)	(101.5)
Income (loss) before income taxes	(9,278)	56,575	(65,853)	(116.4)
Income tax benefit (expense)	(3,745)	(8,407)	4,662	(55.5)
Net income (loss)	\$ (13,023)	\$ 48,168	\$ (61,191)	(127.0)%
Dividends on Series A convertible preferred stock	(8,833)	(8,233)	(600)	7.3
Dividend equivalents on Series A convertible preferred				
shares related to redemption value accretion and				
beneficial conversion feature	(2,209)	(2,030)	(179)	8.8
Net income (loss) attributable to common stockholders	\$ (24,065)	\$ 37,905	\$ (61,970)	(163.5)%
Net income (loss) per common share:				
Basic	\$ (0.32)	\$ 0.38	\$ (0.70)	(182.98)%
Diluted	\$ (0.32)	\$ 0.37	\$ (0.69)	(187.93)%
Gross margin	49.7%	51.8%	(214) bps	(4.1)%
Operating margin	(0.8)%	6.0%	(680) bps	(112.7)%
Footwear unit sales	46,542	45,145	1,397	3.1%
Average footwear selling price	\$ 18.93	\$ 21.40	\$ (2.47)	(11.5)%

Revenues. During the nine months ended September 30, 2015, revenue declined 11.1% compared to the same period in 2014. The decrease in revenue is due to the net impact of (i) a \$73.2 million, or 7.4%, decrease associated with foreign currency exchange rate adjustments associated with a strong U.S. Dollar, (ii) a \$32.7 million, or 3.3% decrease associated with a lower average selling price due to changes in product mix, (iii) a \$28.6 million, or 2.9%, decrease associated with store closures, and (iv) a \$24.3 million, or 2.5% increase associated with higher sales volumes.

During the nine months ended September 30, 2015, revenues from our wholesale channel decreased \$76.4 million, or 13.2%, compared to the same period in 2014, and was driven primarily by the Asia Pacific segment, which decreased \$42.7 million as a result of the unfavorable impact of foreign currency translation, lower average sales prices related to a lower priced product style mix, and lower sales volume. Additionally, we experienced a \$20.3 million decrease in the Europe segment primarily associated with the unfavorable impact of foreign currency translation.

During the nine months ended September 30, 2015, revenues from our retail channel decreased \$41.6 million, or 12.3%, compared to the same period in 2014, primarily driven by the Asia Pacific segment, which decreased \$22.0 million as a result of a lower average selling price related to a lower priced product mix, the unfavorable impact of foreign currency translation, and store closures. Additionally we experienced a \$13.1 million decrease in the Europe segment largely associated with the impact of store closures and the unfavorable impact of foreign currency translation.

During the nine months ended September 30, 2015, revenues from our e-commerce channel increased \$8.2 million, or 10.8%, compared to the same period in 2014, primarily driven by increased sales volumes in all segments, partially offset by the unfavorable

impact of foreign currency translation and lower average sales prices, especially in our Europe segment. Our e-commerce sales totaled approximately 9.6% and 7.7% of our consolidated net sales during the nine months ended September 30, 2015 and 2014, respectively. We continue to benefit from our online presence through web stores worldwide enabling us to have increased access to our customers in a low cost, attractive manner and providing us with an opportunity to educate them about our products and brand.

The following table summarizes our total revenue by channel for the nine months ended September 30, 2015 and 2014:

	Niı	Nine Months Ended September 30, 2015 2014		Change \$ %			Constant Currency Change (1) \$ %		
		2015		2014	э (in thousands)	70		φ	%0
Wholesale:									
Americas	\$	175,306	\$	188,987	\$ (13,681)	(7.2)%	\$	(8,479)	(4.5)%
Asia Pacific		218,730		261,461	(42,731)	(16.3)		(26,239)	(10.0)
Europe		105,719		126,047	(20,328)	(16.1)		3,147	2.5
Other businesses		970		607	363	59.8		304	50.1
Total wholesale		500,725		577,102	(76,377)	(13.2)		(31,267)	(5.4)
Consumer-direct:									
Retail:									
Americas		152,394		158,924	(6,530)	(4.1)		(4,890)	(3.1)
Asia Pacific		107,619		129,612	(21,993)	(17.0)		(12,400)	(9.6)
Europe		36,747		49,844	(13,097)	(26.3)		(2,164)	(4.3)
Total retail		296,760		338,380	(41,620)	(12.3)		(19,454)	(5.7)
E-commerce:									
Americas		45,857		38,252	7,605	19.9		8,107	21.2
Asia Pacific		21,862		16,369	5,493	33.6		6,851	41.9
Europe		16,748		21,647	(4,899)	(22.6)		(926)	(4.3)
Total e-commerce		84,467		76,268	8,199	10.8		14,032	18.4
Total revenues	\$	881,952	\$	991,750	\$ (109,798)	(11.1)%	\$	(36,689)	(3.7)%

(1) Reflects year over year change as if the current period results were in constant currency, which is a non-GAAP financial measure. See Use of Non-GAAP Financial Measures above for more information.

The table below illustrates the overall change in the number of our company-operated retail locations by type of store and reportable operating segment for the nine months ended September 30, 2015:

	December 31, 2014	Opened	Closed	September 30, 2015
Company-operated retail locations		-		
Туре				
Kiosk/store in store	100	9	11	98
Retail stores	311	10	42	279
Outlet stores	174	10	4	180
Total	585	29	57	557
Operating segment				
Americas	210	3	15	198

Asia Pacific	258	24	26	256
Europe	117	2	16	103
Total	585	29	57	557

The table below sets forth our comparable store sales by reportable operating segment for the nine months ended September 30, 2015 and 2014:

	Constant Currency Nine Months Ended September 30, 2015 (2)	Constant Currency Nine Months Ended September 30, 2014 (2)
Comparable store sales (1)		
Americas	(3.2)%	(4.7)%
Asia Pacific	(6.7)%	(5.2)%
Europe	2.5%	0.6%
Global	(3.6)%	(4.1)%

(2) Comparable store status is determined on a monthly basis. Comparable store sales begin in the thirteenth month of a store s operation. Stores where selling square footage has changed more than 15% as a result of a remodel, expansion or reduction are excluded until the thirteenth month in which they have comparable prior year sales. Temporarily closed stores are excluded from the comparable store sales calculation during the month of closure. Location closures in excess of three months are excluded until the thirteenth month post re-opening. Comparable store sales exclude the impact of our e-commerce channel revenues and are calculated on a currency neutral basis using historical quarterly average currency rates.

(3) Reflects quarter over quarter change as if the current period results were in constant currency, which is a non-GAAP financial measure. See Use of Non-GAAP Financial Measures above for more information.

Impact on revenues due to foreign exchange rate fluctuations. Changes in average foreign currency exchange rates used to translate revenue from our functional currencies to our reporting currency during the nine months ended September 30, 2015 resulted in a \$73.1 million decrease in revenue compared to the same period in 2014.

Gross profit. During the nine months ended September 30, 2015, gross profit decreased \$75.7 million, or 14.7%, compared to the same period in 2014, and was primarily attributable to the 11.1% decrease in revenue. Cost of sales decreased \$31.4 million, or 6.6% compared to the same period in 2014. Gross margin percentage decreased 214 basis points compared to the same period in 2014.

Impact on gross profit due to foreign exchange rate fluctuations. Changes in average foreign currency exchange rates used to translate revenue and costs of sales from our functional currencies to our reporting currency during the nine months ended September 30, 2015 decreased our gross profit by \$35.6 million, or 6.9%, compared to the same period in 2014.

Selling, general and administrative expenses. SG&A expenses decreased \$4.4 million, or 1.0%, during the nine months ended September 30, 2015 compared to the same period in 2014. This change was primarily driven by a net impact of a \$26.7 million decrease related to foreign currency translation, a \$19.3 million decrease associated with store closures, offset by a \$25.6 million increase in other administrative expenses, and a \$16.0 million increase in bad debt expense, primarily associated with our Asia Pacific operations. During the nine months ended September 30, 2015, our bad debt expense was \$25.2 million compared to \$9.1 million in the same period in the prior year. Substantially all of this increase in bad debt expense is due to lower collections from our China operations, which included in our Asia Pacific segment. A significant portion of the increased administrative expense related to higher marketing expense incurred compared to the same period in the prior year.

We believe declining collections from our China operations is associated with deteriorating macro-economic conditions in China resulting in declining customer demand and deteriorating working capital position of our distributors. We are unable to predict future economic conditions in China, but if economic conditions in China continue to decline, we may experience further reductions in consumer demand in our China markets. As our China operations represent nearly 10% of our total revenue, the net impact of declining sales volumes in China could have a material adverse impact on our financial results in future periods.

Table of Contents

In addition to these fluctuations, we have identified certain selling, general and administrative expenses that affect the comparability or underlying business trends in our condensed consolidated financial statements. The following table summarizes these expenses and describes the additional drivers of the increase above by reconciling our GAAP selling, general and administrative expenses to non-GAAP selling, general and administrative expenses:

	Nine Months Ended September 30,				
	2015 (in tho	usands)	2014		
Selling, general and administrative expenses reconciliation:					
GAAP selling, general and administrative expenses	\$ 429,815	\$	434,244		
Legal settlements, disbursements and reorganization (1)	(11,814)		(7,909)		
New ERP implementation (2)	(9,099)		(11,122)		
Non-GAAP selling, general and administrative expenses	\$ 408,902	\$	415,213		

(1) This represents certain legal liabilities, disbursements made to invalid vendors, and reorganization expenses related to our investment agreement with Blackstone.

(2) This represents operating expenses related to the implementation of our new ERP system.

Restructuring charges. We recorded \$7.5 million in restructuring charges during the nine months ended September 30, 2015. These restructuring charges arose primarily as a result of our strategic plans for long-term improvement and growth of the business. Restructuring charges for the nine months ended September 30, 2015 consisted of:

- \$4.1 million in severance costs;
- \$2.8 million in contract termination costs primarily related to the early termination of operating leases; and
- \$0.6 million in other restructuring charges.

Asset impairment charges. During the nine months ended September 30, 2015 and 2014, we incurred \$7.5 million and \$5.8 million, respectively, in retail asset impairment charges related to certain underperforming retail locations, primarily in our Americas and Europe segments, which were unlikely to generate sufficient cash flows to fully recover the carrying value of the stores assets over their remaining economic life.

Foreign currency transaction loss, net. The line item entitled foreign currency transaction loss, net is comprised of foreign currency gains and losses from the re-measurement and settlement of monetary assets and liabilities denominated in non-functional currencies and the impact of certain foreign currency derivative instruments. During the nine months ended September 30, 2015 and 2014, the effect of foreign currency transactions was a net loss of \$2.6 million and \$4.3 million, respectively.

Income tax expense. During the nine months ended September 30, 2015, income tax expense decreased \$4.7 million compared to the same period in 2014. This decrease was primarily a result of an increase in losses in various jurisdictions for which tax benefits were unable to be recognized as management has determined that it is not more likely than not that we will be able to utilize the tax losses. Our effective tax rate for the nine months ended September 30, 2015 differs from the federal U.S. statutory rate primarily because of differences in income tax rates between U.S. and foreign jurisdictions as well as increased profitability in higher tax jurisdictions.

Presentation of Reportable Segments

During 2014, we had four reportable operating segments based on the geographic nature of our operations: Americas, Asia Pacific, Japan and Europe. Our Other businesses category aggregates insignificant operating segments that do not meet the reportable segment threshold and includes our manufacturing operations located in Mexico, Italy and Asia. The composition of our reportable operating segments is consistent with that used by our chief operating decision maker, (CODM) to evaluate performance and allocate resources.

Subsequent to December 31, 2014, our internal reports reviewed by the CODM began consolidating Japan into the Asia Pacific segment. This change aligned our internal reporting to our new strategic model and management structure, as Japan and Asia Pacific are now managed and analyzed as one operating segment by management and the CODM. Accordingly, we now have three reportable segments for 2015 as well as our Other Businesses category and prior period segment results have been reclassified to reflect this change.

Table of Contents

Each of our reportable operating segments derives its revenues from the sale of footwear, royalties and accessories to external customers as well as intersegment sales. Revenues of the Other businesses category are primarily made up of intersegment sales. The remaining revenues for Other businesses represent non-footwear product sales to external customers. Intersegment sales are not included in the measurement of segment operating income or regularly reviewed by the CODM and are eliminated when deriving total consolidated revenues.

Segment performance is evaluated based on segment results without allocating corporate expenses, or indirect general, administrative and other expenses. Segment profits or losses include adjustments to eliminate intersegment sales. As such, reconciling items for segment operating income represent unallocated corporate and other expenses as well as intersegment eliminations. Our CODM evaluates the performance of our segments based on gross margin and direct operating profit excluding unallocated amounts.

Comparison of the Three Months Ended September 30, 2015 and 2014 by Segment

The following table sets forth information related to our reportable operating business segments for the three months ended September 30, 2015 and 2014:

	Three Months Ended September 30,				Change				Constant Currency Change (3)		
		2015		2014		\$	%		\$	%	
	(in thousands, except % data)										
Revenues:											
Americas	\$	124,669	\$	127,475	\$	(2,806)	(2.2)%	\$	807	0.6%	
Asia Pacific		98,879		113,846		(14,967)	(13.1)		(3,938)	(3.5)	
Europe		50,122		60,645		(10,523)	(17.4)		791	1.3	
Total segment revenues		273,670		301,966		(28,296)	(9.4)		(2,340)	(0.8)	
Other businesses		418		435		(17)	(3.9)		(31)	(7.1)	
Total consolidated revenues	\$	274,088	\$	302,401	\$	(28,313)	(9.4)%	\$	(2,371)	(0.8)%	
Operating income:											
Americas	\$	11,734	\$	15,094	\$	(3,360)	(22.3)%	\$	(3,132)	(20.7)%	
Asia Pacific		178		13,475		(13,297)	(98.7)		(11,998)	(89.0)	
Europe		3,834		9,689		(5,855)	(60.4)		(3,885)	(40.1)	
Total segment operating											
income		15,746		38,258		(22,512)	(58.8)		(19,015)	(49.7)	
Reconciliation of total segment											
operating income to income											
before income taxes:											
Other businesses (1)		(6,549)		(5,405)		(1,144)	21.2		(2,072)	38.3	
Intersegment eliminations		(0,517)		15		(1,111)	(100.0)		(2,072)	50.5	
Unallocated corporate and				10		(10)	(10010)				
other (2)		(29,927)		(31,755)		1,828	(5.8)		3,050	(9.6)	
Total consolidated operating				(-))		,	()		- ,	()	
income (loss)		(20,730)		1.113		(21,843)	(1,962.5)	\$	(18,037)	(1,620.6)%	
Foreign currency transaction		(_0,.00)		-,		(,,,,,,,)	(-,,)	+	(,)	(1,0_010)/1	
gain (loss), net		(2,908)		(1,290)		(1,618)	125.4				
Interest income		268		424		(156)	(36.8)				
Interest expense		(171)		(366)		195	(53.3)				
Other income (expense), net		405		217		188	86.6				
Income (loss) before income											
taxes	\$	(23,136)	\$	98	\$	(23,234)	(23,708.2)%				

(1) During the three months ended September 30, 2015, operating losses of Other businesses increased \$1.1 million compared to 2014, primarily due to a \$2.9 million decrease in gross margin and a \$1.8 million decrease in selling, general and administrative expenses.

(2) Includes a corporate component consisting primarily of corporate support and administrative functions, costs

associated with share-based compensation, research and development, brand marketing, legal, depreciation on corporate and other assets not allocated to operating segments and other corporate costs. For the three months ended September 30, 2015, Unallocated corporate and other operating losses decreased as a result of certain variable compensation adjustments.

(3) Reflects year over year change as if the current period results were in constant currency, which is a non-GAAP financial measure. See Use of Non-GAAP Financial Measures above for more information.

Table of Contents

Americas Operating Segment. During the three months ended September 30, 2015, revenues from our Americas segment decreased \$2.8 million, or 2.2%, compared to the same period in 2014 primarily due to the net impact of an increase in sales volumes offset partially by the negative impact of foreign currency translation and store closures, and a lower average sales price.

During the three months ended September 30, 2015, segment operating income decreased \$3.4 million, or 22.3%, compared to the same period in 2014 primarily related to the net effect of:

• a decrease in revenue of \$2.8 million, or 2.2%, and an increase in cost of sales of \$4.7 million, or 7.4%;

• a decrease in selling, general and administrative expenses of \$5.8 million, or 12.9%, related to lower employee compensation related expenses, lower professional fees, lower building expenses and lower depreciation and amortization expenses;

• a decrease in restructuring expense of \$1.4 million, or 96.6%, related to severance and store closure costs; and

• an increase in retail asset impairment of \$3.1 million, or 156.9%, primarily attributable to a retail store in New York.

Asia Pacific Operating Segment. During the three months ended September 30, 2015, revenues from our Asia Pacific segment decreased \$15.0 million, or 13.1%, compared to the same period in 2014, primarily due to the net impact of unfavorable foreign currency fluctuations and a lower average selling price, slightly offset by an increase in footwear units sold.

Our Asia Pacific operating segment continues to perform poorly primarily due to adverse macro-economic conditions and overall weakness in China s economy. The macro-economic environment in China has deteriorated over the past several quarters which decreased revenue from our China operations by 16.4%, for the three months ended September 30, 2015 as compared to the same period in 2014. We have also experienced significant declines in collection rates from our China operations due to the adverse macro-economic environment and the deteriorating working capital position of our distributors. The impact of these declines became apparent in September 2015, when multiple China distributors defaulted on their payment obligations. As a result, we have reassessed the collectability of our accounts receivable balances, for our China operations, and we concluded a significant increase in reserves is required. Accordingly, we have increased our China allowance for doubtful accounts by an additional \$18.9 million, resulting in total allowances for our China operations of \$40.3 million as of September 30, 2015. Our net accounts receivable balance for our China operations as of September 30, 2015 was \$4.6 million.

If the economic conditions in China continue to decline, we may experience further reductions in consumer demand in our China markets which could result in additional declines. As our China operations represent nearly 10% of our total revenue, declining sales volumes in China could have a material adverse impact on our financial results in future periods.

During the three months ended September 30, 2015, segment operating income decreased \$13.3 million, or 98.7%, compared to the same period in 2014 primarily related to the net effect of:

• a decrease in revenue of \$15.0 million, or 13.1%, primarily due to the net impact of unfavorable foreign currency fluctuations and a lower average selling price, slightly offset by an increase in footwear units sold;

• a decrease in cost of sales of \$4.7 million, or 9.3%, primarily due to declining sales and the impact of foreign currency fluctuations;

a decrease in restructuring charges of \$2.3 million, or 95.9%; and

• a net increase in selling, general and administrative expenses of \$5.3 million, or 11.1%, due to the net impact of (i) a \$13.5 million increase in bad debt expense, which is almost exclusively associated with our China operations, partially offset by (ii) a \$4.0 million decrease in salary expense, (iii) a \$2.4 million decrease in rent expense, and (iv) a \$1.8 million decrease in other administrative expenses.

Europe Operating Segment. During the three months ended September 30, 2015, revenues from our Europe segment decreased \$10.5 million, or 17.4%, compared to the same period in 2014 due to the net impact of an increase in sales volume, unfavorable foreign currency fluctuations, the negative impact of store closures, and a lower average selling price.

During the three months ended September 30, 2015, segment operating income decreased \$5.9 million, or 60.4%, compared to the same period in 2014 primarily related to the net impact of:

• a decrease in revenue of \$10.5 million, or 17.4%, partially offset by an increase in cost of sales of \$0.6 million, or 2.3%;

Table of Contents

•

• a decrease of \$4.7 million, or 22.5%, in selling, general and administrative expenses related to lower employee compensation related expenses, rent and occupancy related expenses and lower depreciation and amortization expense, partially offset by an increase in marketing expenses;

• a decrease in restructuring charges of \$0.6 million, or 39.8%, related to severance and store closure costs; and

an increase in asset impairment of \$0.1 million, or 42.5%.

Comparison of the Nine Months Ended September 30, 2015 and 2014 by Segment

The following table sets forth information related to our reportable operating business segments for the nine months ended September 30, 2015 and 2014:

	Nine Months Ended September 30,				Change				Constant Currency Change (3)	
		2015		2014		\$	%		\$	%
	(in thousands, except % data)									
Revenues:										
Americas	\$	373,557	\$	386,163	\$	(12,606)	(3.3)%	\$	(5,262)	(1.4)%
Asia Pacific		348,211		407,442		(59,231)	(14.5)		(31,788)	(7.8)
Europe		159,214		197,538		(38,324)	(19.4)		57	0.0
Total segment revenues		880,982		991,143		(110,161)	(11.1)		(36,993)	(3.7)
Other businesses		970		607		363	59.8		304	50.1
Total consolidated revenues	\$	881,952	\$	991,750	\$	(109,798)	(11.1)%	\$	(36,689)	(3.7)%
Operating income:										
Americas	\$	48,884	\$	53,451	\$	(4,567)	(8.5)%	\$	(4,406)	(8.2)%
Asia Pacific		58,775		95,383		(36,608)	(38.4)		(31,211)	(32.7)
Europe		18,177		29,254		(11,077)	(37.9)		(4,463)	(15.3)
Total segment operating income		125,836		178,088		(52,252)	(29.3)		(40,080)	(22.5)
Reconciliation of total segment										
operating income to income										
before income taxes:										
Other businesses (1)		(18,843)		(13,750)		(5,093)	37.0		(6,080)	44.2
Intersegment eliminations				45		(45)	(100.0)			
Unallocated corporate and other										
(2)		(113,736)		(104,537)		(9,199)	8.8		(22,914)	21.9
Total consolidated operating										
income (loss)		(6,743)		59,846		(66,589)	(111.3)	\$	(69,074)	(115.4)%
Foreign currency transaction										
gain (loss), net		(2,631)		(4,278)		1,647	(38.5)			
Interest income		752		1,304		(552)	(42.3)			
Interest expense		(650)		(685)		35	(5.1)			
Other income (expense), net		(6)		388		(394)	(101.5)			
Income (loss) before income										
taxes	\$	(9,278)	\$	56,575	\$	(65,853)	(116.4)%			

⁽¹⁾ During the nine months ended September 30, 2015, operating losses of Other businesses increased \$5.1 million compared to 2014, primarily due to a \$5.9 million decrease in gross margin and a \$0.9 million decrease in selling, general and administrative expenses.

(2) Includes a corporate component consisting primarily of corporate support and administrative functions, costs associated with share-based compensation, research and development, brand marketing, legal, depreciation on

corporate and other assets not allocated to operating segments and other corporate costs. For the nine months ended September 30, 2015, Unallocated corporate and other operating losses increased \$9.2 million compared to the same period in 2014, primarily due to an increase in administrative expenses related to certain legal liabilities and disbursements made to invalid vendors.

(3) Reflects year over year change as if the current period results were in constant currency, which is a non-GAAP financial measure. See Use of Non-GAAP Financial Measures above for more information.

Table of Contents

Americas Operating Segment. During the nine months ended September 30, 2015, revenues from our Americas segment decreased \$12.6 million, or 3.3%, compared to the same period in 2014 primarily due to unfavorable foreign currency fluctuations, a negative impact of store closures, increased sales volume and decreased average selling prices.

During the nine months ended September 30, 2015, segment operating income decreased \$4.6 million, or 8.5%, compared to the same period in 2014 primarily related to the net effect of:

• a decrease in revenue of \$12.6 million, or 3.3%, slightly offset by a decrease in cost of sales of \$4.5 million, or 2.3%;

• a decrease of \$4.2 million, or 3.2%, in selling, general and administrative expenses related to lower employee compensation expense, lower building expense and lower depreciation and amortization expense;

• a decrease in restructuring expense of \$1.8 million related to severance and store closure costs; and

• an increase in retail asset impairment of \$2.5 million, primarily attributable to a retail store in New York.

Asia Pacific Operating Segment. During the nine months ended September 30, 2015, revenues from our Asia Pacific segment decreased \$59.2 million, or 14.5%, compared to the same period in 2014 primarily due a decrease associated with unfavorable foreign currency fluctuations, lower average selling prices, the negative impact of store closures, and a decrease in footwear units sold.

Our Asia Pacific operating segment continues to perform poorly primarily due to adverse macro-economic conditions and overall weakness in China's economy. The macro-economic environment in China has deteriorated over the past several quarters which has decreased revenue from our China operations by 29.0%, for the nine months ended September 30, 2015 as compared to the same period in 2014. We have also experienced significant declines in collection rates from our China operations due to the adverse macro-economic environment and the deteriorating working capital position of our distributors. The impact of these declines became apparent in September 2015, when multiple China distributors defaulted on their payment obligations. As a result, we have reassessed the collectability of our accounts receivable balances, for our China operations, and we concluded a significant increase in reserves is required. Accordingly, we have increased our China allowance for doubtful accounts by an additional \$22.9 million, resulting in total allowances for our China operations of \$40.3 million as of September 30, 2015. Our net accounts receivable balance for our China operations as of September 30, 2015 is \$4.6 million.

If the economic conditions in China continue to decline, we may experience further reductions in consumer demand in our China markets which could result in additional declines. As our China operations represent nearly 10% of our total revenue, declining sales volumes in China could

have a material adverse impact on our financial results in future periods.

During the nine months ended September 30, 2015, segment operating income decreased \$36.6 million, or 38.4%, compared to the same period in 2014 primarily related to the net effect of:

• a decrease in revenue of \$59.2 million, or 14.5% due to unfavorable foreign currency fluctuations, and a decrease in footwear units sold, partially offset by a decrease in cost of sales of \$23.5 million, or 13.7%;

• an increase of \$1.4 million, or 1.0%, in selling, general and administrative expenses primarily as a result of bad debt expense relating to China and an increase in marketing and sales expenses, partially offset by lower employee compensation related expenses and lower rent and occupancy related expenses;

- an increase in restructuring expense of \$0.5 million, or 16.8%, related to severance and store closure costs;
- a decrease in retail asset impairment of \$0.2 million; and
- a decrease in other general expense of \$0.8 million.

Europe Operating Segment. During the nine months ended September 30, 2015, revenues from our Europe segment decreased \$38.3 million, or 19.4%, compared to the same period in 2014, primarily due to unfavorable foreign currency fluctuations, the negative impact of store closures, and an increase in sales volume.

During the nine months ended September 30, 2015, segment operating income decreased \$11.1 million, or 37.9%, compared to the same period in 2014 primarily related to the net effect of:

• a decrease in revenue of \$38.3 million, or 19.4%, and an increase in cost of sales by \$12.1 million, or 12.9%;

Table of Contents

• a decrease of \$15.5 million, or 21.9%, in selling, general and administrative expenses related to lower employee compensation related expenses, lower rent and occupancy related expenses and lower services expense, partially offset by an increase in marketing expenses;

- an increase in restructuring charges of \$1.0 million related to severance and store closure costs; and
- a decrease in asset impairment of \$0.6 million.

Liquidity and Capital Resources

Condensed Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows

Our condensed consolidated statements of cash flows for the nine months ended September 30, 2015 and 2014 are summarized as follows:

	Nine Months Ended September 30,					
		2015		2014		Change
				(in thousands)		
Cash provided by (used in) operating activities	\$	6,940	\$	(5,295)	\$	12,235
Cash used in investing activities		(11,796)		(44,829)		33,033
Cash provided by (used in) financing activities		(87,885)		83,527		(171,412)
Effect of exchange rate changes on cash		(6,305)		(176)		(6,129)
Net increase (decrease) in cash and cash equivalents	\$	(99,046)	\$	33,227	\$	(132,273)

During the nine months ended September 30, 2015, cash and cash equivalents decreased \$99.0 million, or 37.0%, to \$168.5 million compared to \$267.5 million at December 31, 2014.

Operating Activities. The \$12.2 million increase in net cash provided by (used in) operating activities is primarily attributable to the net effect of (i) a decrease in cash associated with the net loss compared to net income in the prior period (ii) an increase in cash associated with changes in operating assets and liabilities, (iii) a non-cash cash adjustment primarily associated with an increase in bad debt expense, and (iv) an increase in cash associated with changes in foreign exchange rates.

Investing Activities. We placed a new global ERP system into service in January 2015. With the introduction of the new ERP system, we are now able to obtain seamless and high quality data across all regions of the Company. We anticipate the new ERP will result in improved operational processes, a more efficient supply chain and increased transparency of business drivers. While we expect to realize these benefits, there can be no assurance that the anticipated savings and performance benefits will have a positive impact on future performance.

The \$33.0 million decrease in net cash used in investing activities is primarily attributable to a \$21.9 million decrease in cash spend for intangible assets and a \$9.7 million decrease in cash spend for property and equipment during the nine months period ended September 30, 2015, compared to the same period in the prior year. The decrease in intangible asset spend is primarily associated with a \$22.3 million decrease in cash spend to the prior year. For the nine months ended September 30, 2015, we spent \$5.8 million associated with our ERP system as compared to the prior year. For the nine months ended September 30, 2015, we spent \$5.8 million associated with our ERP implementation and enhancements compared to \$28.1 million for same period in the prior year. On a go forward basis, we may have additional expenditures for annual maintenance and enhancements.

Financing Activities. The \$171.4 million decrease in net cash provided by (used in) financing activities is primarily attributable to preferred stock issuances of \$182.2 million in the nine month period ended September 30, 2014 in connection with the Blackstone investment with no similar transactions occurring in the nine month period ended September 30, 2015.

Effect of Exchange Rates. The effect of exchange rate changes on cash of \$6.1 million is primarily associated with a decrease in the value of the Euro and the Japanese Yen relative to the U.S. Dollar.

Working Capital

Accounts receivable and inventory balances increased \$16.6 million and \$19.8 million, respectively, from December 31, 2014 to September 30, 2015, due to the seasonal nature of our operations as third quarter revenues typically exceed our fourth quarter revenues and the increase in accounts receivable was partially offset by the significant increase in allowance for bad debt as of September 30, 2015, as a result of deteriorating collection rates in our Asia Pacific segment, specifically related to China. Accounts payable increased \$36.2 million as of September 30, 2015, compared to December 31, 2014. As a result of the January 2015 implementation of our new ERP system, we accelerated payments of our outstanding payables in late 2014 to accommodate the transition. Therefore, the increase in accounts payable is due to the normal course of business, as our business cycles have returned to normal.

We anticipate our cash flows from operations will be sufficient to meet the ongoing needs of our business for the next twelve months. In order to provide additional liquidity in the future and to help support our strategic goals, we have a revolving credit facility with a syndicate of lenders, including PNC Bank, National Association (PNC) as lead lender, which currently provides us with up to \$100.0 million in borrowing capacity and matures in December 2017. Additionally, in August 2015, we entered into a revolving credit facility with HSBC (China) Company Limited, Shanghai Branch (HSBC) as the lender, which provides up to RMB 60.0 million, or the USD equivalent of \$9.4 million at the September 30, 2015 exchange rate, in borrowing capacity (see *Asia Pacific Revolving Credit Facility* below). Additional future financing may be necessary and there can be no assurance that, if needed, we will be able to secure additional debt or equity financing on terms acceptable to us or at all.

Stock Repurchase Plan Authorizations

We continue to evaluate options to maximize the returns on our cash and to maintain an appropriate capital structure, including, among other alternatives, repurchases of our common stock.

Table of Contents

On December 26, 2013, the Board approved the repurchase of up to \$350.0 million of our common stock, subject to certain restrictions on repurchases under our revolving credit facility. The number, price, structure and timing of the repurchases will be at our sole discretion and future repurchases will be evaluated by us depending on market conditions, liquidity needs and other factors. Share repurchases may be made in the open market or in privately negotiated transactions. The repurchase authorization does not have an expiration date and does not oblige us to acquire any particular amount of our common stock. The Board may suspend, modify or terminate the repurchase program at any time without prior notice.

During the nine months ended September 30, 2015, we repurchased 5.6 million shares at an average price of \$13.64 per share for an aggregate price of approximately \$75.8 million, excluding related commission charges, under our publicly-announced repurchase plan.

As of September 30, 2015, subject to certain restrictions on repurchases under our revolving credit facility, we had \$128.6 million remaining under the repurchase authorizations.

Senior Revolving Credit Facility

On September 25, 2009, we entered into a Revolving Credit and Security Agreement (as amended, the Credit Agreement) with the lenders named therein and PNC, as a lender and administrative agent for the lenders.

The Credit Agreement enables us to borrow up to \$100.0 million, with the ability to increase commitments to \$125.0 million subject to certain conditions, and is currently set to mature on December 16, 2017. The Credit Agreement is available for working capital, capital expenditures, permitted acquisitions, reimbursement of drawings under letters of credit, and permitted dividends, distributions, purchases, redemptions and retirements of equity interests. Borrowings under the Credit Agreement are secured by all of our assets including all receivables, equipment, general intangibles, inventory, investment property, subsidiary stock and intellectual property. Borrowings under the Credit Agreement bear interest at a variable rate. For domestic rate loans, the interest rate is equal to the highest of (i) the daily federal funds open rate as quoted by ICAP North America, Inc. plus 0.5%, (ii) PNC s prime rate and (iii) a daily LIBOR rate plus 1.0%, in each case there is an additional margin ranging from 0.25% to 1.00% based on certain conditions. For LIBOR rate loans, the interest rate is equal to a LIBOR rate plus a margin ranging from 1.25% to 2.00% based on certain conditions. The Credit Agreement requires monthly interest payments with respect to domestic rate loans and at the end of each interest period with respect to LIBOR rate loans. The Credit Agreement further provides for a limit on the issuance of letters of credit to a maximum of \$20.0 million. The Credit Agreement contains provisions requiring us to maintain compliance with certain restrictive and financial covenants.

As of September 30, 2015 and December 31, 2014, we had no outstanding borrowings under the Credit Agreement. As of September 30, 2015 and December 31, 2014, we had outstanding letters of credit of \$1.5 million and \$1.8 million, respectively, which were reserved against the borrowing base under the terms of the Credit Agreement. As of September 30, 2015, the Company was not in compliance with the fixed charge coverage ratio and the leverage ratio under the Credit Agreement. On November 3, 2015, the Company entered into the Ninth Amendment to Amended and Restated Credit Agreement pursuant to which the Company received a waiver from the lenders of the financial covenant violations as of September 30, 2015 and the Credit Agreement was amended to allow for up to \$15.0 million in stock repurchases in the fourth quarter of 2015. The Company anticipates it will be in compliance with its covenants as of December 31, 2015, however, there can be no assurance that the Company will be in compliance at

that date.

Asia Pacific Revolving Credit Facility

On August 28, 2015, a Crocs subsidiary entered into a revolving credit facility agreement with HSBC Bank (China) Company Limited, Shanghai Branch (HSBC) as the lender. The revolving credit facility enables Crocs to borrow uncommitted dual currency revolving loan facilities up to RMB 40.0 million, or the USD equivalent, and import facilities up to RMB 60.0 million, or the USD equivalent, however, the total combined facility amount may not exceed an aggregate facility limit of RMB 60.0 million. This revolving credit facility supports possible future net working capital needs in China. For loans denominated in USD, the interest rate is 2.1% per annum plus LIBOR for three months or any other period as may be determined by HSBC at the end of each interest period. For loans denominated in RMB, interest equals the one year benchmark lending rate effective on the loan drawdown date set forth by the People s Bank of China with a 10% mark-up and is payable on the maturity date of the related loan. The revolving credit facility is guaranteed by Crocs, Inc. and certain accounts receivables in China are pledged as security under the revolving credit facility. The revolving credit facility contains provisions requiring Crocs to maintain compliance with certain restrictive covenants and as of September 30, 2015, Crocs was in compliance with all relevant covenants. As of September 30, 2015, Crocs had no outstanding borrowings under the revolving credit facility.

Table of Contents

Long-Term Bank Borrowings

On December 10, 2012, we entered into a Master Installment Payment Agreement (Master IPA) with PNC in which PNC financed the Company's recent implementation of a new ERP system which began in October 2012 and was substantially completed in early 2015. The terms of each note payable, under the Master IPA, consist of a fixed interest rate and payment terms based on the amount borrowed and the timing of activity throughout the implementation of the ERP system. The Master IPA is subject to cross-default, cross-termination, and is co-terminous with the Credit Agreement. As discussed above, as of September 30, 2015, the Company was not in compliance with the fixed charge coverage ratio and the leverage ratio under the Credit Agreement. On November 3, 2015, the Company received a waiver from the lenders of the financial covenant violations as of September 30, 2015. The Company anticipates it will be in compliance with its covenants as of December 31, 2015.

As of September 30, 2015 and December 31, 2014, Crocs had \$7.7 million and \$11.6 million, respectively, of debt outstanding under five separate notes payable, of which \$5.4 million and \$5.3 million, respectively, represents current installments. As of September 30, 2015, the notes bear interest rates ranging from 2.45% to 2.79% and maturities ranging from September 2016 to September 2017. As this debt arrangement relates solely to the construction and implementation of an ERP system for use by the entity, interest expense was capitalized to the condensed consolidated balance sheets until the assets were placed into service on January 1, 2015. During the three and nine months ended September 30, 2015, no interest was capitalized. During the three and nine months ended September 30, 2014, Crocs capitalized \$0.1 million and \$0.3 million, respectively, in interest expense related to this debt arrangement. Interest rates and payment terms are subject to changes as further financing occurs under the Master IPA.

Capital Assets

During the nine months ended September 30, 2015, net capital assets acquired, inclusive of intangible assets, were \$11.8 million compared to \$43.3 million during the same period in 2014. The decrease is primarily due to decreased capital spending related to our ERP implementation, as the implementation phase has ended.

Repatriation of Cash

As we are a global business, we have cash balances located in various countries that are denominated in various currencies. Fluctuations in foreign currency exchange rates impact the results of our operations and cash positions. Future fluctuations in foreign currencies may have a material impact on our cash flows and capital resources. Cash balances held in foreign countries may have additional restrictions and covenants that could adversely impact our liquidity and our ability to timely access and transfer cash balances between entities.

We generally consider unremitted earnings of subsidiaries operating outside of the U.S. to be indefinitely reinvested; however, our Board has approved a foreign cash repatriation strategy related to certain historical intercompany receivables or related to certain royalties paid to the U.S. during the year. As part of this strategy, we repatriated approximately \$107.8 million during the three months ended September 30, 2015 without a tax impact. Further cash repatriation will depend on future cash requirements in the U.S. We maintain

approximately \$65.8 million of foreign earnings for which tax has previously been provided, and has not been repatriated at this time.

Most of the cash balances held outside of the U.S. could be repatriated to the U.S., but under current law, would be subject to U.S. federal and state income taxes less applicable foreign tax credits. In some countries, repatriation of certain foreign balances is restricted by local laws and could have adverse tax consequences if we were to move the cash to another country. Certain countries have monetary laws that may limit our ability to utilize cash resources in those countries for operations in other countries. These limitations may affect our ability to fully utilize our cash resources for needs in the U.S. or other countries and could adversely affect our liquidity. As of September 30, 2015, we held \$149.7 million of our total \$168.5 million cash balance in international locations. This cash is primarily used for the ongoing operations of the business in the locations where the cash is held. Of the \$149.7 million, \$1.9 million could potentially be restricted, as described above. If the remaining \$147.8 million were to be immediately repatriated to the U.S., we would be required to incur approximately \$16.3 million in taxes that were not previously provided for in our consolidated statement of operations.

Off-Balance Sheet Arrangements

We had no material off-balance sheet arrangements as of September 30, 2015.

Critical Accounting Policies and Estimates

Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations is based upon our condensed consolidated financial statements, which have been prepared in accordance with GAAP. The preparation of these financial statements requires us to

Table of Contents

make estimates and judgments that affect the reported amounts of assets, liabilities, sales and expenses, and related disclosure of contingent assets and liabilities. We base our estimates on historical experience and on various other assumptions that are believed to be reasonable under the circumstances, the results of which form the basis for making judgments about the carrying values of assets and liabilities that are not readily apparent from other sources. Actual results may differ from these estimates under different assumptions or conditions. For a detailed discussion of our critical accounting policies, please refer to our annual report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2014.

Recent Accounting Pronouncements

See Note 1 - Organization and Basis of Presentation in the accompanying notes to the condensed consolidated financial statements for recently adopted and issued accounting pronouncements.

ITEM 3. Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk

Interest Rate Risk

We centrally manage our debt and investment portfolios considering investment opportunities and risks, tax consequences and overall financing strategies. Our exposure to market risk includes interest rate fluctuations in connection with our revolving credit facility and certain financial instruments. In addition to the revolving credit facility, we have incurred short- and long-term indebtedness related to the implementation of our ERP system. Borrowings under these debt instruments bear fixed interest rates and therefore, do not have the potential for market risk.

Borrowings under the PNC revolving credit facility bear interest at a variable rate. For domestic rate loans, the interest rate is equal to the highest of (i) the daily federal funds open rate as quoted by ICAP North America, Inc. plus 0.5%, (ii) PNC s prime rate and (iii) a daily LIBOR rate plus 1.0%, in each case there is an additional margin ranging from 0.25% to 1.00% based on certain conditions. For LIBOR rate loans, the interest rate is equal to a LIBOR rate plus a margin ranging from 1.25% to 2.00% based on certain conditions. Borrowings under the PNC revolving credit facility are therefore subject to risk based upon prevailing market interest rates. Interest rates fluctuate as a result of many factors, including governmental monetary and tax policies, domestic and international economic and political considerations and other factors that are beyond our control. As of September 30, 2015 and December 31, 2014, there were no borrowings under the revolving credit facility. Therefore, we are currently not exposed to market interest rate risk under the revolving credit facility.

Borrowings under the HSBC revolving credit facility bear interest at a variable rate. For loans denominated in USD, the interest rate is 2.1% per annum plus LIBOR for three months or any other period as may be determined by HSBC at the end of each interest period. For loans denominated in RMB, interest equals the one year benchmark lending rate effective on the loan drawdown date set forth by the People s Bank of China with a 10% mark-up and is payable on the maturity date of the related loan. Borrowings under the HSBC revolving credit facility are therefore subject to risk based upon prevailing market interest rates. Interest rates fluctuate as a result of many factors, including governmental monetary and tax policies, domestic and international economic and political considerations and other factors that are beyond our control. As of September 30, 2015 and December 31, 2014, there were no borrowings under the revolving credit facility.

We additionally hold cash equivalents including certificate of deposits, time deposits and money market funds. Interest income generated from these cash equivalents will fluctuate with the general level of interest rates. As of September 30, 2015, we held \$15.3 million in cash equivalents subject to variable interest rates. If the prevailing market interest rates relative to these investments increased or decreased by 10% during the three months ended September 30, 2015, interest income would have increased or decreased by a negligible amount.

Foreign Currency Exchange Risk

As a global company, we have significant revenues and costs denominated in currencies other than the U.S. Dollar. We pay the majority of expenses attributable to our foreign operations in the functional currency of the country in which such operations are conducted and pay the

majority of our overseas third-party manufacturers in U.S. Dollars. Our ability to sell our products in foreign markets and the U.S. Dollar value of the sales made in foreign currencies can be significantly influenced by foreign currency fluctuations. Fluctuations in the value of foreign currencies relative to the U.S. Dollar could result in downward price pressure for our products and increase losses from currency exchange rates. An increase or decrease of 1% in value of the U.S. Dollar relative to foreign currencies would have increased or decreased loss before taxes for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2015 by approximately \$0.2 million and \$0.4 million, respectively. The volatility of the applicable exchange rates is dependent on many factors that cannot be forecasted with reliable accuracy. In the event our foreign sales and purchases increase and are denominated in currencies other than the U.S. Dollar, our operating results may be affected by fluctuations in the exchange rate of currencies we receive for such sales. See Item 2, Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations, for a discussion of the impact of foreign exchange rate variances experienced for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2015 and 2014.

We transact business in various foreign countries and are therefore exposed to foreign currency exchange rate risk inherent in revenues, costs, and monetary assets and liabilities denominated in non-functional currencies. We have entered into foreign currency exchange forward contracts and currency swap derivative instruments to selectively protect against volatility in the value of non-functional currency denominated monetary assets and liabilities, and of future cash flows caused by changes in foreign currency exchange rates.

Table of Contents

The following table summarizes the notional amounts of the outstanding foreign currency exchange contracts as of September 30, 2015 and December 31, 2014. The notional amounts of the derivative financial instruments shown below are denominated in their U.S. Dollar equivalents and represent the amount of all contracts of the foreign currency specified. These notional values do not necessarily represent amounts exchanged by the parties and, therefore, are not a direct measure of our exposure to the foreign currency exchange risks.

	September 30, 2015			December 31, 2014	
		(in thou	isands)		
Foreign currency exchange forward contracts by currency:					
Japanese Yen	\$	96,015	\$	44,533	
Singapore Dollar		62,325		61,887	
British Pound Sterling		20,372		17,230	
Euro		16,902		134,755	
South Korean Won		11,795		14,590	
Mexican Peso		9,823		13,180	
South African Rand		6,481		4,355	
Australian Dollar		5,935		7,913	
Indian Rupee		5,144		3,356	
New Taiwan Dollar		3,410		3,229	
Swedish Krona		2,552		1,918	
Brazilian Real		1,910			
Canadian Dollar		1,237		3,005	
Russian Ruble		781		1,838	
Hong Kong Dollar		676		814	
Norwegian Krone		560		917	
New Zealand Dollar				743	
Chinese Yuan Renminbi				5,376	
Total notional value, net	\$	245,918	\$	319,639	
Latest maturity date		November 2015		January 2015	

ITEM 4. Controls and Procedures

Evaluation of Disclosure Controls and Procedures

Under the supervision of and with the participation of our senior management, including our Chief Executive Officer and Interim Chief Financial Officer, we conducted an evaluation of the effectiveness of the design and operation of our disclosure controls and procedures, as defined in Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e) under the Exchange Act, as of September 30, 2015 (the Evaluation Date). Based on this evaluation, our Chief Executive Officer and Interim Chief Financial Officer concluded that as of the Evaluation Date, our disclosure controls and procedures were effective, such that the information relating to us, including our consolidated subsidiaries, required to be disclosed in our Securities and Exchange Commission (SEC) reports (i) is recorded, processed, summarized and reported within the time periods specified in SEC rules and forms, and (ii) is accumulated and communicated to our management, including our Chief Executive Officer and Interim Chief Financial Officer, as appropriate to allow timely decisions regarding required disclosure.

Changes in Internal Control over Financial Reporting

There have been no changes to our internal control over financial reporting during the three months ended September 30, 2015 that have materially affected, or are reasonably likely to materially affect, our internal control over financial reporting, other than certain changes and improvements to our processes and procedures resulting from our implementation of our new ERP system.

PART II Other Information

ITEM 1. Legal Proceedings

We are currently subject to an audit by U.S. Customs & Border Protection (CBP) in respect of the period from 2006 to 2010. In October 2013, CBP issued the final audit report. In that report CBP projects that unpaid duties totaling approximately \$12.4 million are due for the period under review and recommends collection of the duties due. We responded that these projections are erroneous and provided arguments that demonstrate the amount due in connection with this matter is considerably less than the projection. Additionally, on December 12, 2014, we made an offer to settle CBP s potential claims and tendered \$3.5 million. At this time, it is not possible to determine how long it will take CBP to evaluate our offer or to predict whether our offer will be accepted. Likewise, if a settlement cannot be reached, it is not possible to predict with any certainty whether CBP will seek to assert a claim for penalties in addition to any unpaid duties, but such an assertion is a possibility.

Mexico s Federal Tax Authority (SAT) has audited Crocs records regarding imports and exports during the period from January 2006 to July 2011. There were two phases to the audit, the first for capital equipment and finished goods and the second for raw materials. The first phase was completed and no major discrepancies were noted by the SAT. On January 9, 2013, Crocs received a notice for the second phase in which the SAT issued a tax assessment (taxes and penalties) of roughly 280.0 million pesos (approximately \$22.0 million) based on the value of all of Crocs imported raw materials during the audit period. We believe that the proposed penalty amount is unfounded and without merit. With the help of local counsel we filed an appeal by the deadline of March 15, 2013. We have argued that the amount due in connection with the matter, if any, is substantially less than that proposed by the SAT. In connection with the appeal, the SAT required us to post an appeal surety bond in the amount of roughly 321.0 million pesos (approximately \$26.0 million), which amount reflects estimated additional penalties and interest if we are not successful on our appeal. This amount will be adjusted on an annual basis. On November 27, 2014, the Superior Chamber of the Federal Tax Court ruled in favor of Crocs and annulled the tax assessment and the corresponding penalty. The SAT filed its appeal of the decision in Crocs favor on February 25, 2015. On June 24, 2015, the Circuit Court rejected SAT's appeal, and thus, confirmed the favorable decision issued to Crocs by the Federal Tax Court. On August 6, 2015, the Circuit Court entered its final written order in favor of Crocs and this matter is now closed and the bond commitment has been released.

Crocs is currently subject to an audit by the Brazilian Federal Tax Authorities related to imports of footwear from China between 2010 and 2014. On January 13, 2015, Crocs was notified about the issuance of assessments totaling approximately \$3.7 million for the period January 2010 through May 2011. Crocs has disputed these assessments and asserted defenses to the claims. On February 25, 2015, Crocs received additional assessments totaling approximately \$8.4 million related to the remainder of the audit period. Crocs has also disputed these assessments and asserted defenses to these claims, which also included requesting an interpretation from the trade authorities of whether certain Crocs footwear models are included in the scope of the application of anti-dumping duties on footwear from China. It is anticipated that this matter will take up to several years to be resolved.

On August 8, 2014, a purported class action lawsuit was filed in California State Court against our subsidiary, Crocs Retail, LLC (Zaydenberg v. Crocs Retail, LLC, Case No. BC554214). The lawsuit alleged various employment law violations related to overtime, meal and break periods, minimum wage, timely payment of wages, wage statements, payroll records and business expenses. We filed an answer on February 6, 2015, denying the allegations and asserting several defenses. On June 3, 2015, a second purported class action lawsuit was filed in California State Court against Crocs Retail, LLC (Christopher S. Duree and Richard Morely v. Crocs, Inc., Case No. BC583875), making substantially the same allegations as in the Zaydenberg lawsuit. The parties attended a mediation on June 26, 2015, and reached a settlement for \$1.5 million, which will release the claims in both lawsuits. On September 4, 2015, the Court granted preliminary approval of the settlement and set the final approval hearing for December 14, 2015.

Although we are subject to other litigation from time to time in the ordinary course of business, including employment, intellectual property and product liability claims, we are not party to any other pending legal proceedings that we believe would reasonably have a material adverse impact on our business, financial position, results of operations or cash flows.

Table of Contents

ITEM 1A. Risk Factors

In addition to the risk factors contained in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2014, you should consider the following risk factors in evaluating our results of operations, financial condition, business and operations or an investment in the shares of our Company.

China s deteriorating macro-economic environment could adversely affect sales in our Asia Pacific segment which may adversely affect our financial condition and results of operations.

Current and future global economic conditions may adversely affect consumer spending and the financial health of our customers and others with whom we do business which may adversely affect our financial condition, results of operations and cash resources. Macro-economic conditions in China have deteriorated over the past several quarters resulting in softening consumer demand and payment delays from our China distributors which have negatively impacted the sales volumes and cash collections for our China operations. In the third quarter of 2015, we recorded a bad debt expense of \$18.9 million related to receivables in China as a result of distributors defaulting on their payment obligations. As a result of this adjustment, our remaining net receivable balance in China is \$4.6 million as of September 30, 2015. If the economic conditions in China continue to decline, we may experience further reductions in consumer demand in the China market resulting in additional losses. As our China operations represent nearly 10% of our total revenue, the impact of declining sales volumes in China could have a material adverse impact on our financial results in future periods.

We are currently in negotiations with multiple China distributors regarding our terms of payment and there can be no assurance that these negotiations will be successful. If we are not able to agree on acceptable terms with our China distributors, we may need to establish new distributor relationships and we cannot guarantee if we will be able to do so within a reasonable time frame, if at all.

In the third quarter of 2015, multiple China distributors failed to comply with the terms of their payment obligations. As a result, we have ceased all shipments to these distributors until we are able to develop mutually beneficial terms of payment for both current sales and aged receivables. In the event we are not able to reach an agreement with these distributors we may terminate our relationship and look for new partners in the region. At this time we do not know how long it will take to establish new distributor relationships on acceptable terms to us or if we will be able to establish such relationships at all. If we are unable to establish new partnerships within a reasonable time frame, we could experience a significant decline in sales volumes within China in future periods which could have a material adverse effect on our business including our financial results, cash flows and financial condition.

ITEM 2. Unregistered Sales of Equity Securities and Use of Proceeds

ISSUER PURCHASES OF EQUITY SECURITIES

Total Number of of Shares (or Units)

Approximate Dollar Value of Shares or Units

Period	Total Number of Shares (or Units) Purchased	Average Price Paid per Share (or Unit)	Purchased as Part of Publicly Announced Plans or Programs (1)	That May Yet Be Purchased Under the Plans or Programs (in thousands)
July 1, 2015 to July 31, 2015	1,374,821	\$ 14.55	1,374,821	\$ 141,786
August 1, 2015 to August 31, 2015	910,296	\$ 14.43	910,296	\$ 128,647
September 1, 2015 to September 30, 2015		\$		\$
Total	2,285,117	\$ 14.50	2,285,117	\$ 128,647

(1) On December 26, 2013, the board of directors approved the repurchase of up to \$350.0 million of our common stock, which was announced on December 30, 2013. During the three months ended September 30, 2015, we repurchased approximately 2.3 million shares at a weighted average price of \$14.50 per share for an aggregate price of approximately \$33.1 million, excluding related commission charges, under our publicly-announced repurchase plan. As of September 30, 2015, approximately \$128.6 million of shares remained available for repurchase under our share repurchase authorization. The number, price, structure and timing of the repurchases, if any, will be at our sole discretion and future repurchases will be evaluated by us depending on market conditions, liquidity needs and other factors. Share repurchases may be made in the open market or in privately negotiated transactions. The repurchase authorization does not have an expiration date and does not oblige us to acquire any particular amount of our common stock. The board of directors may suspend, modify or terminate the repurchase program at any time without prior notice.

Table of Contents

ITEM 6. Exhibits

	ertificate of Incorporation of Crocs, Inc. (incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 4.1 to Crocs, Inc. s n Statement on Form S-8, filed on March 9, 2006 (File No. 333-132312)).
	of Amendment to Restated Certificate of Incorporation of Crocs, Inc. (incorporated herein by reference to to Crocs, Inc. s Current Report on Form 8-K, filed on July 12, 2007).
	and Restated Bylaws of Crocs, Inc. (incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 4.2 to Crocs, Inc. s n Statement on Form S-8, filed on March 9, 2006 (File No. 333-132312)).
	of Designations of Series A Convertible Preferred Stock of Crocs, Inc. (incorporated herein by reference 3.1 to Crocs, Inc. s Current Report on Form 8-K, filed on January 27, 2014).
	Common Stock Certificate (incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 4.2 to Crocs, Inc. s Registration on Form S-1/A, filed on January 19, 2006 (File No. 333-127526)).
Retail, LLC	endment to Amended and Restated Credit Agreement, dated September 1, 2015, among Crocs, Inc., Crocs C, Ocean Minded, Inc., Jibbitz, LLC, Bite, Inc., the lenders named therein, and PNC Bank, National n, as a lender and administrative agent.
Retail, LLO	ndment to Amended and Restated Credit Agreement, dated November 3, 2015, among Crocs, Inc., Crocs C, Ocean Minded, Inc., Jibbitz, LLC, Bite, Inc., the lenders named therein, and PNC Bank, National n, as a lender and administrative agent.
	n of the Chief Executive Officer pursuant to Rule 13a-14(a) or Rule 15d-14(a) of the Securities Exchange 4 as adopted pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act.
	n of the Interim Chief Financial Officer pursuant to Rule 13a-14(a) or Rule 15d-14(a) of the Securities Act of 1934 as adopted pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes- Oxley Act.
	n of the Chief Executive Officer and Interim Chief Financial Officer pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350 pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act.
101.INS XBRL Inst	ance Document.
101.SCH XBRL Tax	onomy Extension Schema Document.
101.CAL XBRL Tax	onomy Extension Calculation Linkbase Document.
101.DEF XBRL Tax	onomy Extension Definition Linkbase Document.
101.LAB XBRL Tax	onomy Extension Label Linkbase Document.
101.PRE XBRL Tax	onomy Extension Presentation Linkbase Document.

Filed herewith.

Table of Contents

SIGNATURES

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, the registrant has duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned thereunto duly authorized.

	CROCS, II	NC.	
Date: November 6, 2015	By:	/s/ Mike Smith Name: Title:	Mike Smith Interim Chief Financial Officer
		61	